# **Propofol Mediates RISK-SAFE Cross-Talk in**

# H9c2 Myofibroblasts

by

Jayant Shravah

## B.Sc. (Hon.) Simon Fraser University, 2008

# A THESIS SUBMITTED IN PARTIAL FULFILLMENT OF THE REQUIREMENTS FOR THE DEGREE OF

#### MASTER OF SCIENCE

in

The Faculty of Graduate Studies

(Anesthesiology, Pharmacology, and Therapeutics)

THE UNIVERSITY OF BRITISH COLUMBIA

(Vancouver)

April 2013

© Jayant Shravah, 2013

#### Abstract

**Intro:** Propofol, an IV anesthetic that activates cardioprotective signaling mechanisms against I/R injury. It activates the PI3K/Akt branch of the RISK pathway to increase Bcl-2 and, therefore the anti-apoptotic potential of cardiomyocytes. SAFE pathway is another branch of cardioprotective signaling. Dual activation of the RISK and SAFE pathways may induce cross-talk. NF $\kappa$ B pathway is also known to be involved in TNF $\alpha$  induced cardioprotection. It is unknown if the SAFE pathway is activated under propofol stimulation and if propofol stimulation activates cross-talk with the RISK pathway. The exact mechanism for increased Bcl-2 under propofol stimulation is also unknown. NF $\kappa$ B pathway may also be activated in response to propofol stimulation.

**Methodology:** H9c2 cells were serum-starved for 48 hours for all experiments. The effects of propofol on the SAFE pathway, namely Stat3 activation were investigated in a time-course experiment. Inhibitors, specific to the RISK (wortmannin and API-2) and SAFE (AG490 and stattic) pathways were used to identify mechanisms of cross-talk. Cells were inhibited for 30 minutes followed by 10 or 30 minutes (for phosphorylation studies) or 24 hours (for inhibitor Bcl-2 studies) stimulation with propofol. DMSO was used as a vehicle control. RNAi was used to knockdown Stat3. Effect of propofol on I $\kappa$ B $\alpha$  degradation was investigated in a time-course experiment with TNF $\alpha$  as the positive control. Western blot analysis was used to gauge protein phosphorylation and levels. Immunofluorescence was used to observe nuclear localization of NF $\kappa$ B in response to propofol stimulation.

**Results:** Propofol activated the SAFE pathway through increased phosphorylation of Stat3 at both Tyr705 and Ser727 residues. Propofol also activated cross-talk between the RISK and

ii

SAFE pathways. Propofol modulation showed a trend towards increased Bcl-2. Formation of Bcl-2 was blocked by PI3K, Jak2, and Stat3 inhibition. Inhibition was relieved after addition of propofol. Stat3 knockdown was counteracted by an increase in NF $\kappa$ B (p65). Propofol increased degradation of I $\kappa$ B $\alpha$  but did not increase NF $\kappa$ B nuclear localization, which instead, showed perinuclear accumulation.

**Conclusion:** Propofol activates the SAFE pathway and stimulates its cross-talk with the RISK pathway. Propofol modulation of Bcl-2 utilizes RISK and SAFE pathways. Propofol increases  $I\kappa B\alpha$  degradation but not NF $\kappa B$  nuclear localization.

### **Table of Contents**

ABSTRACTII
TABLE OF CONTENTS IV
LIST OS TABLES
LIST OF FIGURES IX
LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS OR SYMBOLSX
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS XIV
DEDICATIONXVI
1 INTRODUCTION
1.1 ISCHEMIC HEART DISEASE1
1.1.1 ISCHEMIC HEART DISEASE AND THE NEED FOR ACBP SURGERY1
1.1.2 ACBP SURGERY AND INHERENT DANGERS
1.1.3 Special Challenges in Diabetes
1.1.4 TREATMENTS AGAINST REPERFUSION INJURY: ISCHEMIC PRECONDITIONING4
1.1.5 ISCHEMIC PRECONDITIONING OF THE DIABETIC MYOCARDIUM
1.2 Novel Therapies for Preconditioning: Pharmacological Preconditioning
1.2.1 PHARMACOLOGICAL PRECONDITIONING THROUGH ANESTHETICS DRUGS 5
1.2.2 INTRAVENOUS ANESTHETIC PROPOFOL MAY CONFER PRECONDITIONING
1.3 CARDIOPROTECTION FROM PRECONDITIONING INVOLVES ACTIVATION OF PRO-SURVIVAL
SIGNALING PATHWAYS
1.3.1 ROLE OF SIGNAL INDUCTION IN CARDIOPROTECTION
1.3.2 RISK AND SAFE PATHWAYS9
1.3.3 DIABETES ABOLISHES CARDIOPROTECTION THROUGH INHIBITION OF RISK AND SAFE
PATHWAYS

1.4 REPERFUSION INJURY STIMULI AGGREGATE AT THE MITOCHONDRIA TO INITIATE
APOPTOSIS
1.4.1 CONDITIONING STIMULI PREVENT CELLULAR APOPTOSIS AT
THE MITOCHONDRIA17
1.4.2 TRANSCRIPTIONAL INCREASE OF BCL-21'
2 RATIONALE, HYPOTHESIS, AND SPECIFIC AIMS19
3 MATERIALS AND METHODS2
3.1 CELL CULTURE AND REAGENTS
3.2 WESTERN BLOT
3.3 IMMUNOFLUORESCENCE
3.4 SIRNA TRANSFECTION
3.5 STATISTICS
4 RESULTS
4.1 PROPOFOL INTERACTION WITH THE RISK AND SAFE PATHWAYS25
4.1.1 PROPOFOL STIMULATES PHOSPHORYLATION OF STAT3
4.1.2 INHIBITION OF RISK AND SAFE PATHWAYS SHOW CROSS-TALK: 10 MINUTE PROPOFOL
STIMULATION
4.1.3 INHIBITION OF RISK AND SAFE PATHWAYS SHOW CROSS-TALK: 30 MINUTE PROPOFOL
STIMULATION
4.1.4 COMPONENTS OF RISK AND SAFE PATHWAYS PLAY A ROLE IN PROPOFOL MEDIATED
INCREASE IN BCL-2
4.1.5 KNOCKDOWN OF STAT3 DOES NOT DECREASE BCL-2 AND INCREASES P6540

4.1.6 STAT3 ACTIVITY INHIBITION INCREASES NFkB (P65)	42
4.2 PROPOFOL SIGNALING IN THE NFKB PATHWAY	44
4.2.1 PROPOFOL INCREASES IKBA DEGRADATION	44
4.2.2 PROPOFOL DOES NOT INCREASE NFKB (P65) NUCLEAR TRANSLOCATION	45
5 DISCUSSION	47
5.1 PROPOFOL INTERACTION WITH THE RISK AND SAFE PATHWAYS	47
5.1.1 PROPOFOL STIMULATES PHOSPHORYLATION OF STAT3	47
5.1.2 INHIBITION OF RISK AND SAFE PATHWAYS SHOW CROSS-TALK	48
5.1.2.1 Effects on Akt	48
5.1.2.2 Effects on Stat3	52
5.1.3 COMPONENTS OF RISK AND SAFE PATHWAYS PLAY A ROLE IN PROPOFOL ME	DIATED
INCREASE IN BCL-2	56
5.1.4 KNOCKDOWN OF STAT3 DOES NOT DECREASE BCL-2 AND INCREASES P65	58
5.1.5 STAT3 ACTIVITY INHIBITION INCREASES NFkB (P65)	59
5.1.6 SUMMARY OF RESULTS	60
5.2 PROPOFOL SIGNALING IN THE NFKB PATHWAY	61
5.2.1 PROPOFOL INCREASES IKBA DEGRADATION	61
5.2.2 PROPOFOL DOES NOT INCREASE NFKB (P65) NUCLEAR TRANSLOCATION	61
6 GENERAL DISCUSSION, WEAKNESSES, AND FUTURE DIRECTIONS	66
6.1 GENERAL DISCUSSION	66
6.2 Research Limitations	67
6.3 Future Directions	71

6.4 CLINICAL RELEVANCE	
BIBLIOGRAPHY	

#### List of Tables

<b>TABLE 1.</b> EFFECT OF ISCHEMIC OR PHARMACOLOGIC CONDITIONING ON RISK-SAFE PATHWAY	
ACTIVATION	9

## List of Figures

FIGURE 1. ACTIVATION OF RISK AND SAFE PATHWAYS	11
FIGURE 2. MITOCHONDRIAL MEDIATED APOPTOSIS	16
FIGURE 3. PROPOFOL STIMULATES OF STAT3 PHOSPHORYLATION	26
FIGURE 4. INHIBITION OF RISK AND SAFE PATHWAYS REVEAL PROPOFOL MEDIATED CROSS-	TALK:
10 MINUTE PROPOFOL STIMULATION	29
FIGURE 5. INHIBITION OF RISK AND SAFE PATHWAYS REVEAL PROPOFOL MEDIATED CROSS-	TALK:
30 MINUTE PROPOFOL STIMULATION	35
FIGURE 6. RISK AND SAFE PATHWAY INHIBITION ATTENUATES BCL-2 PRODUCTION	40
FIGURE 7. STAT3 KNOCKDOWN INCREASES P65	42
FIGURE 8. STAT3 INHIBITION MAY INCREASE P65	43
FIGURE 9. PROPOFOL INCREASES IKBA DEGRADATION	44
FIGURE 10. PROPOFOL DOES NOT INCREASE P65 NUCLEAR TRANSLOCATION	46
FIGURE 11. PROPOFOL MEDIATED CROSS-TALK BETWEEN THE RISK-SAFE PATHWAYS	55
FIGURE 12. PROPOFOL MAY INCREASE STAT3 NUCLEAR ACCUMULATION	64
FIGURE 13. SUMMARY	65

## List of Abbreviations or Symbols:

ACBP	aortocoronary bypass
SV	Saphenous vein
I/R	ischemia/reperfusion
RI	reperfusion injury
LVEF	left ventricular ejection fraction
ROS	reactive oxygen species
$H_2O_2$	hydrogen peroxide
O2 <sup></sup>	superoxide radical
OH.	hydroxyl radical
ONOO <sup>-</sup>	peroxynitrite
SOD	superoxide dismutase
GSHPx	glutathione peroxidase
ET-1	endothelin-1
GIK	glucose-insulin-potassium
ПТ	intensive insulin therapy
IP	ischemic preconditioning

ICU	intensive care unit
TNFα	tumor necrosis factor α
РІЗК	phosphoinositide 3-kinase
АКТ	AKT
МАРК	mitogen-activated protein kinase
ERK	extracellular signal-regulated kinase
BHT	butylated hydroxytoluene
MDA	malondialdehyde
NO	nitric oxide
Bcl-2	B-cell lymphoma 2
Bax	Bcl-2-associated X protein
HUVEC	human umbilical vein endothelial cell
eNOS	endothelial nitric oxide synthase
RISK	reperfusion injury salvage kinase
HO-1	heme oxygenase-1
SAFE	survivor activating factor enhancement
mTOR	mammalian target of rapamycin

JAK2	janus kinase 2
STAT3	signal transducer and activator of transcription 3
mTORC2	mammalian target of rapamycin complex 2
PIP2	phosphatidylinositol 4,5-bisphosphate
PIP3	phosphatidylinositol 3,4,5-triphosphate
PDPK1	3-phosphoinositide dependent protein kinase-1
SH2	src homology 2
ETC	electron transport chain
mPTP	mitochondrial permeability transition pore
PTEN	phosphatase and tensin homologue on chromosome 10
ΔΨm	resting mitochondrial membrane potential
APAF 1	apoptotic protease activating factor 1
MOMP	mitochondrial outer membrane pore
CREB	cAMP response element-binding
NFĸB	Nuclear factor kappa-light-chain-enhancer of activated B cells
РКСζ	protein kinase C ζ
ІкВа	nuclear factor of kappa light polypeptide gene enhancer in B-cells inhibitor $\alpha$

DMEM	Dulbecco's modified Eagle's medium
EGF	endothelial growth factor
PBS	phosphate buffered saline
BSA	bovine serum albumin
FBS	fetal bovine serum
NGS	normal goat serum
siRNA	small interfering RNA
JNK	c-Jun NH2 kinase
LPS	lipopolysaccharide
CDK1	cyclin-dependent kinase 1

#### Acknowledgements

I would like to first thank my **parents** who first exposed me to science, and since that initial spark I hope I have carried on well on my own. They also gave me freedom to develop myself and mark my own path for which I thank them very much. The rest of my **family** has been of great comfort and a good support to fall back on. I am very grateful for having them in my life.

I would like to thank **Dr. David M. Ansley** for the scientific freedom and guidance given over the course of this degree. His calm cool collected attitude and willingness to help were of great help. I will take the lessons learned from him to whatever I do in the future.

Remarkable troubleshooting and interpretation, as well as, for being a great friend, **Dr. Baohua Wang** helped me get through some of the harshest parts of the masters degree.

**Dr. Koen Raedschelders**, helped initiate me into the program and gave valuable advice for the time we were working together.

I thank **Dr. Honglin Luo** for being my very first supervisor. I worked under her for my honors thesis and got good experience and gained invaluable insight into research from my time at iCAPTURE. Her valuable feedback helped me grow as a scientist.

**Dr. Ujendra Kumar**, provided invaluable advice and working under his wing for a brief time provided me with a good set of skills to apply to future research. He showed me there was always a different way of thinking about your results.

I would not have been able to complete my master's without **Dr. Rishi Somvanshi**'s aid and I thank him for his advice and help during my time as a graduate student.

**Dr. Harley Kurata**, gave valuable advice to incorporate into my thesis. He also provided feedback that I wasn't doing as badly as I thought.

I would like to **Marijana Pavlovich** for coming along when she did. Her data helped me finish my thesis. But also, her super character made the times go well.

To all my **friends**, you helped me get through the roughest times and provided a real backbone. I will always treasure all the moments and times we spent together.

#### Dedication

Scientific thirst brought me here in summer 2009. Willing to never give up and to do the project in the quality that I always insisted on are the reasons that kept me going. Giving up was never an option, although that mentality has hurt me in the past and during my time as a graduate student. All the graduate students, professors, and staff and their invaluable company made the tedious days go by. Although not every day was a bright and sunny one, the overall experience is a lot more so than a Vancouver November afternoon! I really had a great time!

I will always try to abide by a few rules, some of those are:

"If you can't explain it simply, you don't understand it well enough." Albert Einstein.

"Never give up, never surrender." Galaxy Quest (1999).

"Let's Do This!" Animal.

#### **1. Introduction**

#### **1.1 Ischemic Heart Disease and Treatments**

#### 1.1.1 Ischemic Heart Disease and the Need for ACBP Surgery

Ischemic heart disease is the leading cause of mortality globally<sup>1</sup> and accounts for approximately 7.25 million deaths (12.8%) annually. Risk factors for ischemic heart disease include hyperlipidemia<sup>2</sup>, hyperinsulinemia<sup>3</sup>, diabetes<sup>2</sup>, smoking<sup>4</sup>, and obesity<sup>5</sup> among others. Surgical treatment for ischemic heart disease caused by atherosclerosis includes revascularization of the distal artery through aortocoronary bypass (ACBP) surgery. The surgical aim is to bypass atherosclerotic blockages and restore blood flow to the myocardium using the patient's leg vein or internal mammary artery for "bypass grafts".

Fully, one third of patients presenting for ACBP grafting suffer from diabetes mellitus. Patients with diabetes are also 24% more likely to be re-admitted post-operatively for adverse cardiac events, including angina, heart failure, and re-infarction<sup>6</sup>. Saphenous vein (SV) conduits from diabetic patients, which are regularly used as grafts for ACBP surgery, show impaired vasorelaxation and intimal degenaration<sup>7</sup>. Current pharmacological therapies to reduce mortality and adverse outcomes have shown to be insufficient for the diabetic population.

#### **1.1.2 ACBP Surgery and Inherent Dangers**

ACBP surgery prevents the progression of risk of myocardial infarction that may occur due to progression of atherosclerosis. The decision to pursue surgical management is taken when pharmacological management of the ischemic disease is deemed insufficient or inadequate to protect against this risk. However, there are inherent dangers associated with ischemia-reperfusion which accompanies this surgery. Collectively, ischemia/reperfusion (I/R) injury may result in permanent loss of terminally differentiated cardiomyocytes. Interestingly, approximately 25% of deaths following ACBP surgery can be attributed to reperfusion injury<sup>8</sup> (RI) alone. RI is clinically characterized by an increased incidence of sudden ventricular arrhythmias<sup>9</sup>, ventricular dysfunction or failure (myocardial stunning)<sup>9</sup>secodnary to no-reflow phenomenon<sup>9</sup> or vascular reperfusion injury<sup>10</sup>, and lethal reperfusion injury<sup>9</sup>. Of the four, lethal reperfusion injury causes irreversible cell death in the form of an infarct. Cell death from reperfusion injury is apoptotic<sup>11</sup> and is clinically correlated with decreased left ventricular ejection fraction (LVEF). Lethal reperfusion injury causes irreversible cell death in the form of an infarct.

The cause of lethal reperfusion injury is complex and may be attributed to the "*oxygen paradox*". The re-introduction of oxygen during reperfusion of the myocardium leads to paradoxic, enzymatic driven, generation of reactive oxygen species (ROS) such as hydrogen peroxide (H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub>), superoxide radical (O<sub>2</sub><sup>-,</sup>), and the hydroxyl radical (OH<sup>-,</sup>) that contribute to cardiomyocyte damage. Formation of ROS also stimulates production of other destructive molecules such as, peroxynitrite (ONOO<sup>-)</sup><sup>12</sup> during reperfusion. Peroxynitrite can have deleterious effects on the reperfused myocardium<sup>13</sup>. ROS mediated oxidative stress can be counteracted by overexpression of anti-oxidant enzymes such as, superoxide dismutase (SOD) or glutathione peroxidase (GSHPx), which show beneficial effects in rat hearts exposed to I/R injury<sup>14</sup> and mice hearts following myocardial infarction<sup>15</sup>, respectively. Injury results when there is an imbalance in favor of generation of radicals to confer cell damage and mediate IRI. Treatments and interventions designed to lower or attenuate RI

have focused on prevention or reversal, but have proven inadequate in the diabetic heart. Given the poorer post-operative outcomes that diabetics suffer from ACBP surgery, treatments to lower RI are of paramount importance to this population.

#### **1.1.3 Specific Challenges in Diabetes**

Diabetes provides a challenging framework in ACBP patients in that it is associated with significantly higher risk of post-operative complications and mortality<sup>16</sup>. Several factors may be attributed to this increased risk including, significantly high levels of the vasoconstrictor endothelin-1 (ET-1) at the coronary sinus after ACBP surgery<sup>17</sup>, impaired vasorelaxative properties of the vein graft<sup>7</sup>, and high levels of serum adhesion molecules<sup>18</sup> which may accommodate infiltration of inflammatory response cells. Past attempts to improve patient outcome post-operatively have not shown encouraging results. Such interventions included administration of steroids to lower heightened inflammatory responses<sup>19</sup> and glucose-insulin-potassium (GIK) infusion therapy<sup>20,21</sup>. Peri-operative infusion of insulin for better glucose control and to reduce hyperglycemia has also undercome questioning due to reported incidences of increased non-fatal cardiac events<sup>22</sup> and increased mortality after intensive insulin therapy (IIT)<sup>23</sup>.

As mentioned above, generation of ROS during reperfusion can contribute to reperfusion injury. Scavenging of excess ROS can be a cardioprotective strategy. However, antioxidant therapy, such as through administration of vitamin E, was insufficient in protecting non-diabetic patients from cardiovascular disease<sup>24</sup> and failed to reduce myocardial injury after ACBP surgery<sup>25</sup>. Therefore, it may be postulated that anti-oxidant defenses may be insufficient at protecting diabetics from ROS mediated damage. To date,

there are no clinical trials that measure post-operative efficacy of anti-oxidant treatment in diabetics undergoing ACBP surgery.

#### 1.1.4 Treatments against Reperfusion Injury: Ischemic Preconditioning

The reduction of myocardial IRI is a therapeutic goal and stimulated the search for therapeutic modalities to alleviate the risks. The most potent form of preventive therapy was developed by Murry *et al.* in 1986 and termed ischemic preconditioning<sup>26</sup>. Utilizing an experimental model of myocardial infarction caused by using circumflex artery occlusion Murry *et al.* found that short intervals of ischemia and reperfusion significantly lowered infarct size in the dog myocardium. The process was termed preconditioning as it occurred prior to the ischemic episode: the occlusion of the circumflex artery.

Ischemic preconditioning (IP) on non-diabetic patients undergoing ACBP surgery shows statistically significant post-operative improvement including lowered incidences of ventricular arrhythmias<sup>27</sup>, decreased myocardial necrosis as measured by mean serum troponin T levels<sup>28</sup>, decreased myocardial stunning<sup>29</sup>, and shorter intensive care unit (ICU) stays<sup>30</sup>.

#### 1.1.5 Ischemic Preconditioning of the Diabetic Myocardium

As previously mentioned, diabetic myocardium provides significant, multi-factorial challenges in patient recovery from ACBP surgery compared to non-diabetic patients. To date no clinical trials are available investigating the protective effects of IP during ACBP surgery on diabetic patients. Research in animal models has shown that diabetes abolishes the protective effects of IP<sup>31–33</sup> on I/R injury. This is discussed in greater detail in sections 1.3.2 and 1.3.3.

#### 1.2 Novel Therapies for Preconditioning: Pharmacological Preconditioning

Novel strategies to induce preconditioning have shown promise; more specifically, administration of pharmacological agents prior to the ischemic episode - adequately termed pharmacological preconditioning. Various pharmacological compounds such as, adenosine<sup>34,35</sup>, tumor necrosis factor (TNF)  $\alpha^{36}$ , resveratrol<sup>37</sup>, and, interestingly, anesthetics such as sevoflurane<sup>38</sup> and propofol<sup>39</sup> have been shown to protect the myocardium to a similar extent as IPC in animal models.

Pharmacological preconditioning may be easier and perhaps safer to administer than classical preconditioning. Myocardium of patients undergoing bypass surgery is already under levels of ischemia due to the narrowing of the coronary arteries. Further ischemic episodes, such as through IP, may further exacerbate the stressed myocardium and confer cardiac damage. Pharmacological preconditioning typically involves application of protective agents via inhalation or intravenous routes of administration without risk of further disruption of coronary artery flow.

#### **1.2.1 Pharmacological Preconditioning through Anesthetic Drugs**

As previously mentioned, anesthetic drugs can be used to precondition the heart. Cason *et al.*<sup>40</sup> showed that volatile anesthetic isoflurane can protect rabbits against simulated I/R injury. Isoflurane preconditioning decreased infarct size suffered through I/R injury and this effect was comparative to IP. Other volatile anesthetics, including sevoflurane and desflurane <sup>41</sup>, have been shown to mimic pre-conditioning. However, the diabetic myocardium is resistant to pharmacological conditioning by volatile anesthetics <sup>42–44,</sup>. Resistance to pharmacological conditioning may be due to the effects of hyperlipidemia, hyperglycemia, underlying condition of the diabetic state, or patient medications like glyburide, a K<sub>ATP</sub> channel blocker through which volatile anesthetics mediate cardioprotection and/or the effect of the diabetic condition on cellular pathways such as, hyperglycemia as indicated by Kehl *et al*<sup>45</sup>. Inability of volatile conditioning to confer cardioprotection can be attributed to the impairment of the phosphoinositide 3-kinase (PI3K)/AKT<sup>46</sup> and mitogen-activated protein kinase kinase (MAPKK)/extracellular signalregulated kinase (ERK)1/2<sup>46</sup> signaling pathways, which seem to characteristic of the diabetic heart. Therefore, a need for new therapeutic approaches to protect the diabetic myocardium against I/R injury currently exists.

#### 1.2.2 Intravenous Anesthetic Propofol may Confer Preconditioning

Propofol (2,6-diisopropylphenol) is an IV anesthetic with cardioprotective properties<sup>47,48</sup> believed to be based on its antioxidant scavenging mechanism of action<sup>49</sup>. Mussachio *et al.* first compared propofol's anti-oxidant capabilities to the anti-oxidant butylated hydroxytoluene (BHT)<sup>50</sup>. Both compounds share structural similarity including a phenolic group. Mussachio *et al.* showed that propofol reduced malondialdehyde (MDA) concentration and this decrease was comparative to BHT. MDA is a product of lipid peroxidation and therefore propofol could be cytoprotective by attenuating lipid peroxidation under oxidative stress. Further studies compared propofol to the potent anti-oxidant αtocopherol (vitamin E)<sup>51</sup>. Similar to propofol, vitamin E contains a phenol group that is responsible for its anti-oxidant activity. Murphy *et al.*, using electron spin resonance spectroscopy, showed that propofol's anti-oxidant mechanism was similar to that of vitamin  $E^{52}$ , namely propofol attenuated lipid peroxidation by scavenging lipid peroxide radicals and therefore prevented peroxide propagation and peroxide mediated cell damage. Subsequent studies implicated that propofol may be able to replace vitamin E in clinical situations where

lipid peroxidation conferred damage<sup>51</sup>. Propofol was also shown to significantly reduce 15- $F_{2t}$ -isoprostane generation, a marker of lipid peroxidation during ischemia, and preserve left ventricular function after I/R injury in mature rat hearts<sup>53</sup>.

Kokita *et al.*<sup>48</sup> investigated whether propofol's anti-oxidant properties could also be expanded to the heart to counter oxidative damage. Propofol attenuated  $H_2O_2$  mediated oxidative damage and decreased MDA production in isolated rat hearts. This effect was dosedependent. Ansley *et al.* expanded on previous *in vitro* studies and showed that high dose propofol increased red blood cell antioxidant capability in patients undergoing cardiopulmonary bypass surgery<sup>49</sup>. This effect was greater than that of isoflurane. Propofol's cytoprotective properties increased antioxidant capability and decreased lipid peroxidation of the myocardium against I/R injury in rat hearts<sup>54</sup>. Propofol also conferred dose-dependent anti-apoptotic activity under TNF $\alpha$  mediated apoptosis in human umbilical vein endothelial cell (HUVEC) cells<sup>55</sup>, with high dose propofol conferring the greatest protection. Antiapoptotic potential against TNF $\alpha$  was related to an increase in nitric oxide (NO) production and increased B-cell lymphoma 2 (Bcl-2) and decreased Bcl-2-associated X protein (Bax) production.

The anti-apoptotic and cardioprotective actions of propofol may not be solely due to its anti-oxidant properties alone. Propofol enhances cellular protection against apoptotic and oxidative stimuli through increased protein expressions of Bcl- $2^{55,56}$  and endothelial nitric oxide synthase (eNOS)<sup>57</sup>, respectively. We have shown that propofol also activates the PI3K/Akt branch of the reperfusion injury salvage kinase (RISK) pathway, in a time dependent manner, to avert apoptotic death from oxidative stress through H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub><sup>56</sup>. Propofol also increases levels of heme oxygenase-1 (HO-1)<sup>58</sup> in newborn rat cardiomyocytes, which

activates PI3K/Akt signaling<sup>59</sup>. Taken together, propofol may act via a novel mechanism, namely the induction of pro-survival cell signaling, to confer cardioprotection.

The protective effects of high dose propofol in type 2 diabetic patients undergoing ACBP surgery are currently being investigated under the PRO-TECT II trial<sup>60</sup>. Results from this study will be interesting compared with clinical trials that showed the anti-oxidant vitamin E failed to protect myocardium from I/R injury<sup>25</sup>.

# **1.3** Cardioprotection through preconditioning involves activation of pro-survival signaling pathways

#### **1.3.1 Role of Signal Induction in Cardioprotection**

Cellular protective mechanisms activated under pre-conditioning include two major pathways, the Reperfusion Injury Salvage Kinase<sup>61</sup> (RISK) and the Survivor Activating Factor Enhancement<sup>62</sup> (SAFE). Components of the RISK pathway include activation of the PI3K/AKT, ERK1/2, and mammalian target of rapamycin (mTOR) kinases. The research of this thesis focuses on detailed examination of the PI3K/Akt branch of the RISK pathway. Components of the SAFE pathway include activation of the janus kinase (JAK) 2/ signal transducer and activator of transcription (STAT) 3 signaling pathway. Various conditioning methods activate one or both pathways, as shown in **Table 1.1**.

	RISK	SAFE
Ischemic pre-conditioning	yes <sup>63</sup>	yes <sup>64</sup>
Ischemic post-conditioning	yes <sup>65</sup>	yes <sup>66</sup>
Pharmacological Pre-Conditioning		
ΤΝFα	no <sup>36</sup>	yes <sup>36</sup>
Adenosine	yes <sup>67</sup>	yes <sup>68</sup>
IV anesthetics		
Propofol	yes <sup>56</sup>	?
Volatile anesthetics		
Isoflurane	yes <sup>69</sup>	yes <sup>70</sup>
Desflurane	yes <sup>41</sup>	

# Table 1.1 Effect of Ischemic or Pharmacologic conditioning on RISK-SAFE pathway activation.

#### 1.3.2 RISK and SAFE pathways

Conditioning stimulus activates pro-survival signaling of the RISK and SAFE pathways. Activation of the RISK pathway includes phosphorylation and activation of AKT at both Serine 473 and Threonine 308 residues. As seen in **figure 1**, membrane bound AKT is initially phosphorylated at Ser473 by a multi-protein complex called, mammalian target of rapamycin complex (mTORC) 2. Subsequent steps in AKT phosphorylation occur after ligand-receptor interaction leads to the activation of PI3K, that in turn, phosphorylates phosphatidylinositol 4,5-bisphosphate (PIP2) to form phosphatidylinositol 3,4,5-triphosphate (PIP3). PIP3 acts as a docking site for PI3K and 3-phosphoinositide dependent protein kinase-1 (PDPK1 aka PDK1), both of which bind PIP3 via their pleckstrin homology domains. Subsequent phosphorylation of AKT then occurs at the Thr308 residue by the constitutively active PDK1. Fully phosphorylated AKT is involved in activating various cell proliferation and cell survival pathways and is therefore an important target for conditioning therapy. Studies abolishing AKT phosphorylation through various pharmacological inhibitors<sup>63</sup> (e.g. wortmannin or LY290042) or studies that alternatively over-express constitutively activated AKT in animal models<sup>71</sup> have highlighted the importance of AKT activation/activity in protection against I/R injury. AKT serves as a focal point for protection through the RISK pathway.



**Figure 1. Activation of RISK and SAFE pathways.** Activation of the RISK pathway involves phosphorylation of AKT by mTORC2 at Serine 473 and by PDK1 at Threonine 308. Signaling is initiated at the receptor and involves activation of PI3K which phosphorylates PIP2 to generate PIP3. PIP3 acts as an anchor for PDK1, which binds PIP3 via its pleckstrin homology domain. Activation of the SAFE pathway involves ligand mediated activation of a receptor tyrosine kinase. Auto-trans-phosphorylation of tyrosine residues of the cytoplasmic domain of the receptor allows JAK2 binding. JAK2 then further phosphorylates tyrosine residues on the receptor, which allows other proteins with src homology 2 (SH2) domains such as, STAT3 to bind. JAK2 then phosphorylates STAT3 at the Tyrosine 705 residues. Phosphorylated STAT3 dimerizes and translocates into the nucleus to activate transcription of target genes. STAT3 can also be phosphorylated at Serine727.

SAFE pathway is another branch of protective cell signaling activated in the cardiomyocyte during conditioning. Activation of the SAFE pathway (**figure 1**) results in phosphorylation of the signal transducer and activator of transcription (STAT) 3 transcription factor. STAT3 is activated through phosphorylation of its Tyrosine705 residue by Janus kinase (JAK) 2. Conditional cardiac specific knockout of STAT3<sup>68</sup> or inhibition of JAK2 by AG490<sup>64</sup> abolishes conditioning mediated cardioprotection. Pre-conditioning is also compromised in aged mice<sup>72</sup> as they have lower levels of cardiac STAT3. Recently it was shown that mitochondrial localized STAT3 phosphorylated at the serine727 residue played an important role in the electron transport chain (ETC) as a component of complex I and II<sup>73</sup>. Mitochondrial permeability transition pore (mPTP) opening<sup>74</sup>; a mitochondrial pore between the intermembrane space and the matrix of the mitochondria. However, the exact mechanism of protection remains unknown.

Components of both RISK and SAFE pathways are activated through kinase interactions at the membrane. Both pathways play a protective role in cell survival during I/R injury. Therefore, there may be a requisite for cross-talk between the two pathways. As seen in **Table 1** this may indeed be the case with certain conditioning stimuli such as through, classical IP or adenosine. Another example of RISK-SAFE cross-talk may be found in the paper published by Drenger *et al.* where the authors showed that diabetic mice conditioned with sevoflurane showed impaired cardioprotection and STAT3 phosphorylation after treatment with PI3K inhibitor wortmannin<sup>43</sup>. Pathway cross-talk adds an element of complexity to an already complex picture of cardioprotective cell signaling. Cross-talk highlights the redundancy between signaling pathways that may guarantee cell survival

against a variety of cell stressors. The mechanism of cross-talk between RISK and SAFE pathways during conditioning has not been fully elucidated.

## **1.3.3 Diabetes Abolishes Cardioprotection through inhibition of RISK and SAFE** pathways

Activation of the RISK and SAFE pathways in non-diabetic animals provides the necessary cardioprotection against I/R injury in animal models. However, in diabetes these pathways are not activated<sup>75,76</sup> in the same manner as wild-type/non-diabetic animals. Therefore protective mechanisms such as IP are not available to confer cardioprotection of the ischemic reperfused diabetic myocardium.

Diabetes confers an inhibition on the RISK pathway which increases resistance to preconditioning stimuli. Phosphorylation of AKT is impaired in animal diabetic models. This effect can be due to increased phosphatase and tensin homologue on chromosome 10 (PTEN) expression. We have recently showed that atrial tissue biopsies of diabetic patients contain increased expression of PTEN, the main phosphatase to AKT phosphorylation<sup>77</sup>. PTEN dephosphorylates PIP3 and, therefore, prevents membrane anchoring of PDK1. This action prevents PDK1-AKT interaction and thus reduces Thr308-AKT phosphorylation. Studies in diabetic animal models show impaired AKT phosphorylation<sup>78</sup>. However, chronic activation of AKT is detrimental and facilitates I/R injury<sup>79</sup>.

In diabetic models, conditioning is unable to elevate STAT3 phosphorylation and therefore unable to utilize its protective effects<sup>46</sup>. Decreased STAT3 transcriptional activity may result in downregulation of anti-apoptotic and other cytoprotective proteins. Inhibition of STAT3 at Ser727 may also mediate formation of mPTP and exacerbate RI. Further

research needs to be done on animal models to delineate the effect of diabetes on the SAFE pathway during preconditioning.

#### 1.4 Reperfusion Injury stimuli aggregate at the Mitochondria to initiate Apoptosis

Mitochondria are the focal point of one of the three main pathways of apoptosis. mPTP is the initial event that occurs during mitochondrial mediated apoptosis. It is characterized by a drop in the resting mitochondrial membrane potential ( $\Delta \Psi_m$ ) across the inner mitochondrial membrane. The drop in membrane potential occurs when protons escape from the intermembrane space to the matrix through the mPTP. In addition, damage to the ETC proteins due to IRI leads to escape of unpaired electrons from the ETC. These escaped electrons then react with O<sub>2</sub> to produce O<sub>2</sub><sup>-,</sup>, which can cause cellular damage, as well as, propagate formation of other ROS species. mPTP is often accelerated in diabetes, due to greater free-radical production and lower anti-oxidant availability and capabilities characteristic of the disease. Uncontrolled mPTP can drive cardiomyocyte apoptosis under RI. Inhibition of mPTP with cyclosporine A<sup>80,81</sup> can alleviate loss of cardiomyocytes.

During the next phase of the mitochondrial mediated apoptosis, apoptotic stimuli promote BCL-2 associated X protein (BAX) oligomerization and pore formation on the outer mitochondrial membrane. The presence of a pore allows intermembrane mitochondrial proteins such as, cytochrome c and pro-caspase 9 to translocate to the cytosol. Cytochrome c interacts with apoptotic protease activating factor (APAF) 1 in the cytosol to form the apoptosome. The apoptosome proceeds to cleave pro-caspase-9 to caspase-9 which cleaves pro-caspase 3 to form caspase-3. Caspase 3 then begins cleavage of cellular proteins which initiates cellular apoptosis. See **figure 2A** for details.

BAX oligomerization forms the mitochondrial outer membrane pore (MOMP) and plays a critical role in apoptosis. B-cell lymphoma (BCL) 2 is an anti-apoptotic protein that binds monomeric BAX and prevents BAX oligomerization and formation of the MOMP, thereby averting apoptosis, as shown in **figure 2B**. Several studies have highlighted the importance of BCL-2 in averting mitochondrial mediated apoptosis<sup>82,83</sup>. We have also shown that propofol mediated up-regulation of BCL-2 was effective in averting H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> mediated apoptosis<sup>56</sup>.



**Figure 2. Mitochondrial mediated Apoptosis. A)** I/R injury can lead to permeabilization of the outer mitochondrial membrane by BAX oligomerization to form the MOMP pore. Cytochrome c and pro-caspase-9 escape through this pore into the cytosol. Cytochrome c combines with APAF-1 to form the apoptosome that cleaves pro-caspase-9 into caspase-9. Caspase-9 cleaves cytosolic pro-caspase-3 into caspase-3, which initiates protein degradation and apoptosis. **B)** BCL-2 can prevent BAX oligomerization on the outer mitochondrial membrane by forming a complex with monomeric BAX. Prevention of BAX oligomerization therefore prevents cellular apoptosis.

#### 1.4.1 Conditioning Stimuli Prevent Mitochondrial mediated Apoptosis

Cardiomyocyte apoptosis during RI is mitochondrial in origin. Several studies have shown that attenuation of the mPTP prevents apoptosis <sup>81,84</sup>. Indeed various preconditioning methods work through inhibition of mPTP by preventing  $\Delta \Psi_m$  disruption, ROS production, and cytochrome c release in the rat heart<sup>85</sup>.

Pharmacological conditioning is not reproduced in the diabetic myocardium with volatile anesthetics<sup>86</sup>. This is characterized by the inability to activate the RISK pathway of cardioprotection in the diabetic myocardium. This implies that mPTP may not be prevented in the diabetic myocardium with the use of volatile preconditioning. Interestingly, pharmacological preconditioning by propofol attenuated apoptosis by inhibiting mPTP <sup>47,56</sup>. Therefore, propofol may be able to prevent cardiac damage where volatile anesthetics cannot.

#### 1.4.2 Transcriptional Increase of BCL-2

Increase in transcription of BCL-2 to prevent apoptosis is a key element of cardioprotection that is activated by both ischemic<sup>64</sup> and pharmacologic pre-conditioning<sup>87</sup>. Several transcription factors are known to be anti-apoptotic by increasing BCL-2 transcription, for example, cAMP response element binding-protein (CREB)<sup>88,37</sup> and STAT3<sup>52</sup>. Transcriptional increase of BCL-2 to counteract BAX oligomerization on the outer mitochondrial membrane is a cardioprotective strategy employed by cell signaling pathways to increase cell survival.

Nuclear factor kappa-light-chain-enhancer of activated B cells (NF $\kappa$ B) is another transcription factor involved in cardioprotection. It is activated under inflammatory stimuli such as through TNF $\alpha$  to transcribe pro-inflammatory genes, but has also been shown to

increase transcription of cell survival genes such as, BCL-2<sup>89</sup>. Therefore, its role as a protective element in the cell is controversial. In connection, Wickley *et al.* found that propofol activated protein kinase C (PKC)  $\zeta$  and increased its nuclear localization in rat ventricular cardiomyocytes<sup>90</sup>. PKC $\zeta$  is known to increase NF $\kappa$ B activity and may also do so under propofol stimulation. Xu *et al.* demonstrated that attenuation of NF $\kappa$ B activity prevented propofol mediated increase in HO-1 expression<sup>58</sup>. Interestingly, Lecour *et al.* have shown that low dose TNF $\alpha$  can be used to induce pre-conditioning<sup>36</sup>. Therefore, NF $\kappa$ B may play a role in propofol mediated preconditioning by increasing transcription of anti-apoptotic proteins, such as BCL-2.

#### 2. Rationale, Hypothesis, and Specific Aims

#### Rationale

- Propofol's cytoprotective properties are independent of its anti-oxidant mechanism. It is shown to activate the RISK pathway of cardioprotection. The SAFE pathway is also involved in cardioprotection. Propofol may be able to activate the SAFE pathway.
- 2) Stat3 plays a critical role in pre-/post-conditioning. Activated Stat3 also increases Bcl-2 transcription. Propofol mediated increase in Bcl-2 has been shown to be both PI3K/Akt dependent and independent. Cross-talk between the RISK and SAFE pathways to modulate Bcl-2 may be a mechanism of propofol mediated cell signaling.
- 3) NFκB is a transcription factor also known to increase Bcl-2 transcription. NFκB activity can be directly attributed to TNFα stimulation and low dose TNFα can be used as a pre-conditioning agent. Propofol may increase Bcl-2 transcription through the NFκB pathway.

#### Hypothesis:

Propofol modulates the activation and cross-talk between the RISK-SAFE pathways to modulate Bcl-2. Propofol mediated cell signaling mediates conditioning through the NF $\kappa$ B pathway to confer cytoprotection.

#### Aims:

1) To determine whether propofol increases Stat3 phosphorylation.

- 2) To determine if and how RISK and SAFE pathways interact upon stimulation by propofol.
- 3) To determine the contributions of RISK and SAFE pathways on Bcl-2 production.
- 4) To determine the role of propofol in the NF $\kappa$ B pathway.
## 3. Materials and Methods

#### 3.1 Cell culture and reagents

H9c2 cells were obtained from ATCC. Cells were grown under standard conditions of 95% air/5% CO<sub>2</sub> at 37°C in a cell culture incubator. Cells were fed with Dulbecco's modified Eagle's medium (DMEM) containing 10% fetal bovine serum (FBS). Cells were passaged at 70-80% confluency. For all experiments, cells were plated on 6-well plates and serum starved for 48 hours with DMEM containing 0.5% FBS. Cells were approximately 80% confluent upon experimentation, this prevented inhibition of signaling due to overpopulation and contact-mediated signaling inhibition attributed to cell cycle growth arrest. Concentrations of the inhibitors in our experiments were derived from past research AG490<sup>91</sup>, stattic<sup>92</sup>, and wortmannin<sup>56</sup>. We did not find sufficient information on API-2 and therefore conducted dose dependent experiments (data not shown). AG490 was purchased from Cayman and was diluted to a working concentration of 100µM. Stattic was purchased from Tocris and was diluted to a working concentration of 20µM. Wortmannin was purchased from Sigma Aldrich and was diluted to a working concentration of 500nM. API-2 was purchased from Tocris and was diluted to a working concentration of 10µM. Endothelial growth factor (EGF) was purchased from Sigma Aldrich and was diluted to a working concentration of 200 ng/mL. TNF $\alpha$  was purchased from Invitrogen/Gibco and was diluted to a working concentration of 50ng/mL. DMSO was purchased from Sigma Aldrich and was diluted to compromise 0.1% of a solution e.g., as a vehicle.

#### **3.2 Western Blot**

Upon completion of the experiment cells were washed with ice-cold sterile phosphate buffered saline (PBS) and lysed with either MOSLB buffer (for detection of phosphorylated proteins) or RIPA buffer with protease inhibitors and PMSF (for Bcl-2 detection). Cell lysate then underwent 3 rounds of freeze-thaw and spun at 13,000 rpm for 15 minutes. Cell lysates were then separated from cell debris pellet. Cell lysates were then vortexed and protein concentration was measured using the Bradford protein assay. Each well was loaded with 20  $\mu$ g of protein; remainder lysate was stored at -20°C. To detect phosphorylated proteins samples were run on 10% acrylamide gels. To detect Bcl-2, samples were run on 12% acrylamide gels. Gels were run at 120V at room temperature. After completion, gels were transferred onto a 0.2µm nitrocellulose membrane. Gels were transferred at 100V at 4°C for 1 hour. Following transfer, membranes were blocked with 5% bovine serum albumin (BSA) (for detection of phosphorylated proteins) or 5% milk (for detection of Bcl-2) with TBS-T for 1 hour at room temperature. Membranes were then probed for primary antibodies at a concentration of 1:1000 in 2.5% BSA or milk overnight at 4°C. After primary antibody incubation, membranes were washed 3X10 minutes with TBST-T to remove excess antibody and then probed with secondary antibody at a concentration of 1:10,000 in 2.5% BSA or milk for 1 hour at room temperature. Following incubation membranes were again washed for 3X10 minutes and developed under a western blot imager using the Femto electrochemiluminescence (ECL) substrate. Primary antibodies mouse anti-Tyr705-Stat3, rabbit anti-Ser727-Stat3, rabbit anti-total-Stat3, rabbit anti-Thr308-Akt, rabbit anti-Ser473-Akt, rabbit anti-total-Akt, and rabbit anti-I $\kappa$ Ba were purchased from Cell Signaling. Primary antibodies rabbit anti-p65 and mouse anti- $\beta$ -actin and secondary antibodies anti-rabbit and

anti-mouse were purchased from ABM. Primary antibody rabbit anti-Bcl-2 was also purchased from Santa Cruz Biotechnology Inc and Cell Signaling. β-actin antibody was used at a concentration of 1:10,000. FluorChem and ImageJ software were used for densitometric analysis. Densitometric data is presented as relative to β-actin, unless otherwise indicated. Data was then normalized to DMSO control. Western blot development was done in Dr. Ujendra Kumar and Dr. Harley Kurata's labs. We are grateful for their continued assistance during this project.

### 3.3 Immunofluorescence

H9c2 cells were plated on glass coverslips coated overnight at 4°C with poly-D-lysine at a density of 2X10<sup>5</sup> cells/mL in a 24 well plate. H9c2 cells were then serum starved for 48 hours. Following treatment, cells were washed with ice-cold PBS and fixed in 4% paraformaldehyde for 15 minutes. Fixed cells were then permeabilized with 0.2% Triton X-100 in PBS for 15 minutes. Cells were blocked in 5% normal goat serum (NGS) in PBS for 1 hour. Primary antibody was diluted at 1:300 in 2.5% goat serum in PBS and incubated with permeabilized cells over night. The next day cells were washed 3X5minutes with PBS under gentle agitation. Secondary antibody was diluted at 1:200 in 2.5% goat serum in PBS and incubated at room temperature for 1 hour. Cells were again washed for 3X5 minutes with PBS under gentle agitation. DAPI stain was applied at a concentration of 50 nM for 5 minutes. Cells were then washed 1X5 minutes. Coverslips containing stained cells were adhered to glass slides using Fluoromount-G from Southern Biotech. Primary antibody, rabbit-anti p65 was purchased from ABM technologies. Secondary antibody, Alexa Flour-568 goat-anti rabbit was purchased from Invitrogen.

23

Immunofluorescence was detected using the 40X oil based objective on an Olympus fluorescence microscope. Images were captured using the Q capture Pro 6.0 software. IFC slides were visualized using Dr. Ujendra Kumar's fluorescence microscope.

# 3.4 siRNA Transfection

H9c2 cells were plated in 0.5% FBS serum starvation medium for 48 hours followed by overnight incubation with 33nM small interfering RNA (siRNA)-Lipofectamine 2000 complexes. Media was changed the next day and experiments were carried out.

siScramble 5'-CUUCCUCUCUCUCUCUCCCUUGUGA-3' was used as control. siRNA sequence for siSTAT3 was 5'-ACAUAGAAGCUAGGACUA-3'. siRNA was purchased from integrated DNA technologies. Lipofectamine 2000 mediated transfection was carried out as per merchant's instructions. Lipofectamine 2000 was purchased from Invitrogen.

## **3.5 Statistics**

Microsoft Excel was used for calculations. GraphPad Prism was used for statistical analysis. One way ANOVA with Tukey's test was used to evaluate significance between more than two groups. Student's t-test was used to evaluate significance between two groups. A p<0.05was seen as statistically significant. Data is presented as  $\mu$ +SD.

Results from phosphorylation experiments (**figures 4 and 5**) were considered as biologically relevant if they occurred 2 out of 3 times. A representative blot and its densitometrical analysis are presented.

# 4. Results

# 4.1 Propofol Interaction with the RISK and SAFE Pathways

# 4.1.1 Propofol stimulates phosphorylation of Stat3

Propofol significantly increased phosphorylation at Tyr705 at 10m, 30m, and 6h (**figure 3A**) relative to DMSO. Propofol also significantly increased phosphorylation at Ser727 at 10m and 30m but not 6h (**figure 3B**).

From these observations (**figure 3A and B**), as well as, from our previous publication<sup>56</sup> where propofol significantly increased phosphorylation of Akt at 30m we chose a propofol stimulation time period of 10m, as well as, 30m for further phosphorylation experiments.



B)





# 4.1.2 Inhibition of RISK and SAFE Pathways Show Cross-Talk: 10 minute propofol stimulation

To distinguish cross-talk between RISK and SAFE pathways under propofol stimulation, pathway specific inhibitors were used. Cross-over pathway inhibition was treated as indicative of cross-talk. For example, phosphorylation changes in RISK pathway following inhibition of SAFE pathway were considered indicative of cross-talk. To explore the temporal effect on pathway activation, cells were stimulated with DMSO or propofol for 10 minutes or 30 minutes (next section).

Changes in Stat3 phosphorylation indicated SAFE pathway activity and inhibition. Similarly, changes in Akt phosphorylation indicated RISK pathway activity and inhibition.

We discuss the 10 minute stimulation (**figure 4**) changes first followed by 30 minute stimulation (**figure 5**) changes.

Western blots from phosphorylation inhibition experiments are representative of two out of three independent experiments. The most representative blot and its densitometry result are presented (**figures 4 and 5**). Results are considered significant when an increase or decrease was seen as occurring at least two out of three times.

#### Ser727-Akt

Propofol did not stimulate an increase in phosphorylation when compared to the DMSO control group (**figure 4A**). Inhibition from SAFE pathway inhibitors did not show a decrease in phosphorylation. Phosphorylation of the Ser727 residue decreased with RISK pathway inhibitors, alone or in combination with propofol (W, A2, PW, and PA2).

27

### Thr308-Akt

Propofol did not stimulate an increase in phosphorylation when compared to the DMSO control group (**figure 4B**). Inhibition from SAFE pathway inhibitor AG490 did not decrease phosphorylation (AG and PAG). However, stattic, which directly inhibits Stat3, decreased phosphorylation without and with propofol (St and PSt). Phosphorylation of the Thr308-Akt residue was decreased with RISK pathway inhibitors alone or in combination with propofol (W, A2, PW, and PA2). No significant changes were observed with t-Akt, **figure 4C**.

# Tyr705-Stat3

Propofol did not stimulate an increase in phosphorylation when compared to the DMSO control group (**figure 4D**). SAFE pathway inhibitor AG490 did not decrease phosphorylation with or without propofol (AG and PAG). SAFE pathway inhibitor stattic lowered phosphorylation in absence of propofol (St). Addition of propofol (PSt) increased phosphorylation to levels that were still below DMSO control. Phosphorylation of the Tyr705 residue decreased with the RISK pathway inhibitor wortmannin, alone and in combination with propofol (W and PW). RISK pathway inhibitor API-2, however, did not decrease phosphorylation (A2 and PA2).

#### Ser727-Stat3

Propofol did not stimulate an increase in phosphorylation when compared to the DMSO control group (**figure 4E**). Phosphorylation of the Ser727 residue did not decrease with either SAFE or RISK pathway inhibitors alone or in combination with propofol (PAG, PSt, PW, and PA2). As seen in **figure 4F**, no significant changes were observed with t-Stat3.

28

Results for the above experiments are summarized in figure 4G.

A)



B)





D)

C)





F)

E)



10 minute	D	Р	AG	St	W	A2	PAG	PSt	PW	PA2
Ser473-Akt	-	-	-	-	$\downarrow$	$\downarrow$	-	-	$\downarrow$	$\checkmark$
Thr308-Akt	-	-	-	$\checkmark$	$\downarrow$	$\checkmark$	-	$\downarrow$	$\downarrow$	$\checkmark$
Tyr705-Stat3	-	-	-	$\checkmark$	$\downarrow$	-	-	$\downarrow$	$\downarrow$	-
Ser727-Stat3	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-

Figure 4. Inhibition of RISK and SAFE pathways reveals propofol mediated cross-talk: **10 minute propofol stimulation.** H9c2 cells were serum-starved for 48h. Cells were then inhibited with RISK or SAFE pathway inhibitors for 30 minutes followed by 10 minutes of stimulation by 50µM propofol (P) (groups PAG, PSt, PW, PA2). DMSO (D) was used as vehicle control. Representative blot and corresponding densitometrical analysis are shown. Inhibitors were used at following concentrations: AG (AG490, 100µM), St (stattic, 20µM), W (wortmannin, 500nM), and A2 (API-2, 10µM). Groups with inhibitors plus propofol are shown as following: PAG (AG490 + propofol), PSt (stattic + propofol), PW (wortmannin + propofol), and PA2 (API-2 + propofol). A) Phosphorylation of Ser473-Akt and densitometric analysis. B) Phosphorylation of Thr308-Akt and densitometric analysis. C) t-Akt and densitometric analysis. **D**) Phosphorylation of Tyr705-Stat3 and densitometric analysis. **E**) Phosphorylation of Ser727-Stat3 and densitometric analysis. F) t-Stat3 and densitometric analysis. G) Experimental conclusions. (-) depicts no change.  $\downarrow$  depicts decrease in phosphorylation when compared to P. The presented blot represents the typical results in at least two out of three independent trials. Representative blot and its densitometry data are presented. n=3.

# 4.1.3 Inhibition of RISK and SAFE Pathways Show Cross-Talk: 30 minute propofol stimulation

#### Ser473-Akt

The phosphorylation of Ser 473 Akt at 30 min increased in response to propofol when compared to the DMSO control group (**figure 5A**). Inhibition from SAFE pathway inhibitors decreased phosphorylation, alone or in combination with propofol (AG, St, PAG, and PSt). Phosphorylation of the Ser473 residue decreased with RISK pathway inhibitors, alone or in combination with propofol (W, A2, PW, and PA2).

# Thr308-Akt

The phosphorylation of Ser 473 Akt at 30 min increased in response to propofol when compared to the DMSO control group (**figure 5B**). Inhibition from SAFE pathway inhibitors lowered phosphorylation alone or in combination with propofol (AG, St, PAG, and PSt). Phosphorylation of the Thr308 residue was decrease with RISK pathway inhibitors alone or in combination with propofol (W, A2, PW, and PA2). As seen in **figure 5C**, no significant changes were observed with t-Akt.

#### Tyr705-Stat3

The phosphorylation of Ser 473 Akt at 30 min increased in response to propofol when compared to the DMSO control group (**figure 5D**). Inhibition from SAFE pathway inhibitors lowered phosphorylation only in combination with propofol (PAG and PSt). Phosphorylation of the Tyr705 residue decreased with RISK pathway inhibitors in combination with propofol (PW and PA2). This effect was greater than with RISK inhibitors alone (W and A2).

# Ser727-Stat3

The phosphorylation of Ser 473 Akt at 30 min increased in response to propofol when compared to the DMSO control group (**figure 5E**). Phosphorylation of the Ser727 residue decreased with RISK pathway inhibitors alone and in combination with propofol (W, A2, PW, and PA2). Inhibition from SAFE pathway inhibitors did not decrease phosphorylation alone or in combination with propofol (AG, St, PAG, and PSt). As seen in **figure 5F**, no significant changes were observed with t-Stat3.

Results for the above experiments are summarized in figure 5G.



B)



A)



D)





F)



E)

30 minute	D	Р	AG	St	W	A2	PAG	PSt	PW	PA2
Ser473-Akt	-	$\uparrow$	$\downarrow$							
Thr308-Akt	-	$\uparrow$	$\downarrow$							
Tyr705-Stat3	-	$\uparrow$	-	-	$\downarrow$	$\downarrow$	$\downarrow$	$\downarrow$	$\downarrow$	$\downarrow$
Ser727-Stat3	-	$\uparrow$	-	-	$\downarrow$	$\downarrow$	-	-	$\downarrow$	$\downarrow$

Figure 5. Inhibition of RISK and SAFE pathways reveals propofol mediated cross-talk: 30 minute propofol stimulation. H9c2 cells were serum-starved for 48h. Cells were then inhibited with RISK or SAFE pathway inhibitors for 30 minutes followed by **30 minutes** of stimulation by  $50\mu$ M propofol (P) (groups PAG, PSt, PW, PA2). DMSO (D) was used as vehicle control. Representative blot and corresponding densitometrical analysis are shown. **A)** Phosphorylation of Ser473-Akt and densitometric analysis. **B)** Phosphorylation of Thr308-Akt and densitometric analysis. C) t-Akt and densitometric analysis. **D)** Phosphorylation of Tyr705-Stat3 and densitometric analysis. **E)** Phosphorylation of Ser727-Stat3 and densitometric analysis. **F)** t-Stat3 and densitometric analysis. **G)** Table of experimental conclusions. (-) depicts no change.  $\uparrow$  depicts increase in phosphorylation compared to D.  $\downarrow$  depicts decrease in phosphorylation when compared to P. The presented blot represents the typical results in at least two out of three independent trials. Representative blot and its densitometry data are presented. n=3.

# 4.1.4 Components of RISK and SAFE pathways play a role towards total cellular level of Bcl-2

We previously demonstrated that propofol increased Bcl-2 production in serum-starved, peroxide stressed, H9c2 cells and that this increase was not attenuated at the transcriptional level with the PI3K inhibitor wortmannin<sup>56</sup>. To see if and how RISK and SAFE pathways

interact to increase Bcl-2 levels, we pre-incubated cells with RISK and SAFE pathway specific inhibitors followed by propofol stimulation for 24 hours.

There was a trend towards increased Bcl-2 protein in response to propofol when compared to DMSO (**figure 6**).

There was a trend towards decreased Bcl-2 protein expression in response to SAFE pathway inhibitor, AG490 (AG). This trend was absent when followed by the application of propofol. (PAG) (**figure 6**). Inhibition of Stat3 with stattic alone (St) significantly reduced Bcl-2 compared to propofol. This inhibition was not present upon addition of propofol (PSt) (**figure 6**).

There was a trend towards decreased Bcl-2 protein expression in response to inhibition of the RISK pathway with wortmannin (W) that did not occur after addition of propofol (PW) (**figure 6**). RISK pathway inhibition with API-2 did not attenuate Bcl-2 production alone (A2) or in the presence of propofol (PA2) (**figure 6**).



Figure 6. RISK and SAFE pathway inhibition attenuates Bcl-2 production. 48 hour serum-starved H9c2 cells were serum-starved for 48h followed by inhibition with RISK or SAFE pathway inhibitors for 30 minutes and treated with propofol for 24h. Representative western blot is presented. A lane representing EGF between P and AG was cropped. Loss of the lane does not compromise the blot. Densitometric values for Bcl-2 were normalized to  $\beta$ -actin. Densitometric data is presented as normalized to DMSO control (D). \*p<0.05 vs. P. n=3-5.

# 4.1.5 Stat3 knockdown does not decrease Bcl-2 but increases NFκB (p65)

To further investigate the inhibitory effect of Stat3 inhibition on Bcl-2 production we used siRNA to knockdown Stat3 in H9c2 cells. No statistical analysis was done on the degree of siRNA mediated knockdown. Experiments with t-Stat3 knockdown of greater than 70% were considered for further analysis.

Following overnight incubation, siRNA treated cells were treated with DMSO, propofol, or EGF (200ng/mL) for 1.5h based on results from our previous study. at 1h<sup>56</sup>. Bcl-2 levels did not significantly differ between groups, **figure 7B**.

Stat3 knockdown did not affect Bcl-2 levels. This could be explained by residual Stat3 is not sufficient to increase Bcl-2 transcription or the actions of another transcription factor that may elaborate Bcl-2 in the absence of STAT3. We chose not to investigate the first possibility because overnight 33nM siRNA treatment had a high lethality rate in the cells. Addition of more siRNA and lipofectamine 2000 would increase cell death and leave too few cells to experiment on. We therefore decided to investigate for alternative transcription factors that may be activated in response to propofol stimulation. Our immediate focus was on the possible role of NF $\kappa$ B.

Lecour *et al.* had previously shown that TNF $\alpha$  may be a preconditioning mimetic<sup>36</sup>. TNF $\alpha$  traditionally activates the transcription factor NF $\kappa$ B, which has been previously shown to interact with Stat3<sup>93,94</sup>. In addition, Wickley *et al.*<sup>90</sup> have previously shown that propofol increases PKC $\zeta$  nuclear translocation in rat cardiomyocytes. PKC $\zeta$  was also postulated to activate NF $\kappa$ B. We therefore investigated for evidence of NF $\kappa$ B modulation by first measuring for its p65 subunit in our model.

As seen in **figure 7A**, Stat3 knockdown increased p65 levels. Although, these levels were significantly higher in H9c2 cells treated with EGF (**figure 7C**) there is a general trend towards higher p65 levels in cells with Stat3 knockdown.

41



Figure 7. STAT3 knockdown increases p65. 48 hour serum-starved H9c2 cells were transfected with 33nM control siScramble or 33nM siStat3 overnight. Cells were then stimulated with DMSO, propofol, or EGF for 1.5 hours to induce Bcl-2 production. A) Representative western blot. B) Densitometric analysis for Bcl-2/ $\beta$ -actin. C) Densitometric analysis for p65/ $\beta$ -actin. \* p<0.05 vs. siSCR E. n=2.

# 4.1.6 Stat3 activity inhibition increases NFκB (p65)

Knockdown of Stat3 should reduce overall Stat3 activity in the cell similar to Stat3 inhibition by stattic. To check if stattic inhibition of Stat3 activity also resulted in increased p65 protein levels, cells were inhibited with stattic or DMSO control and then stimulated with vehicle control DMSO or propofol or EGF. This experimental set-up was similar as that in **figure 7**. Stat3 activity inhibition by stattic did not increase p65 levels within the 6 individual groups (**figure 8A and B**). However there was a significant increase when data from the three groups (D, P, and E) was pooled together and DMSO was compared to stattic only (**figure 8C**).

DMSO Stattic D Ρ Ε D Ρ Ε t-p65 β-actin B) C) 0.5-0.5 0.4 0.4 p65/β-Actin OD p65/β-actin OD 0.3 0.3-0.2 0.2 0.1 0.1 0.0 DNSOP This Philade static D Stattic P static E 0.0 DNSOD DNSO Stattic



A)

# **4.2** Propofol Signaling in the NFKB pathway

To further elaborate the contribution of the NF $\kappa$ B pathway, we conducted experiments to characterize I $\kappa$ B $\alpha$  degradation in response to propofol.

# 4.2.1 Propofol increases IkBa degradation

Time-course treatment of serum-starved cells with propofol showed significant increase in I $\kappa$ B $\alpha$  degradation at 2h (**figure 9**). Propofol mediated I $\kappa$ B $\alpha$  degradation at 2h was comparable to the positive control for I $\kappa$ B $\alpha$  degradation, TNF $\alpha$ .



**Figure 9. Propofol increases I** $\kappa$ **B** $\alpha$  **degradation.** Serum-starved H9c2 cells were treated with 50µM propofol for 10m, 30m, 1h, and 2h. DMSO was used as vehicle control. TNF $\alpha$  at 50ng/mL for 30m was used as positive control. Representative western blot. Densitometric analysis of I $\kappa$ B $\alpha$  bands. Results are shown normalized to DMSO. \* p<0.05 vs. DMSO. n=3.

# 4.2.2 Propofol does not increase NFkB (p65) nuclear translocation

To assess NF $\kappa$ B (p65) nuclear translocation, serum starved H9c2 cells were treated with 50 $\mu$ M propofol for 10m, 30m, 1h, 2h, and 4h and stained for p65 and DAPI, a nuclear specific dye. As seen in **figure 10A**, relative to DMSO control propofol mediated I $\kappa$ B $\alpha$  degradation did not increase nuclear translocation of p65 at up-to 4 hours of propofol exposure. However, there was increased peri-nuclear staining of p65 (arrows in **figure 10C**) relative to DMSO control (**figure 10B**).



B)





**Figure 10. Propofol does not increase p65 nuclear translocation.** Serum-starved H9c2 cells were treated with propofol for 10m, 30m, 1h, 2h, and 4h. Cells were stained for p65 (green) and DAPI (blue). **A**) Time course of H9c2 cells treated with 50 $\mu$ M propofol. DMSO was used as vehicle control. **B**) Enlarged picture of DMSO control. **C**) Enlarged picture of cells treated with propofol for 2h. Yellow arrows indicate cells with increased peri-nuclear p65 staining (n =3).

## 5. Discussion

# 5.1 Propofol Interaction with the RISK and SAFE Pathways

# 5.1.1 Propofol Stimulates Phosphorylation of Stat3

Our results demonstrate that 50µM propofol increased Tyr705-Stat3 phosphorylation at 10m, 30m, and 6h and Ser727-Stat3 phosphorylation at 10 and 30 min. Phosphorylation of Stat3 at Tyr705 activates its dimerization, nuclear translocation, and transcriptional activity of target genes. Phosphorylation at Tyr705 is also shown to increase cell survival by increasing transcription of anti-apoptotic proteins such as Bcl-2<sup>95</sup>. Therefore, propofol mediated activity of Stat3 increases anti-apoptotic potential of the cell.

Phosphorylation at Ser727 was shown to increase mitochondrial localization and participation in the electron transport chain (ETC), this effect was independent of Tyr705 phosphorylation<sup>73</sup>. Stat3 localized at the mitochondria was also found to play an important role in protecting rats from I/R injury through prevention of mPTP<sup>74</sup>. Although this effect was not attributed to phosphorylation at Ser727 alone, it may be hypothesized that mitochondrial localized Ser727-Stat3 plays an important role in cardioprotection through prevention of mPTP. Phosphorylation of Ser727 by propofol may mediate similar type of protection in patients undergoing bypass surgery. Activation of both residues in bypass patients may prove to be a mechanism through which propofol mediates cardioprotection.

## 5.1.2 Inhibition of RISK and SAFE Pathways Show Cross-Talk

#### 5.1.2.1 Effects on Akt

A phosphorylation/inhibition event occurring in at least two out of three independent experiments was considered biologically relevant. Due to high the degree of variability in densitometry results, statistical significance could not be established by ANOVA. We therefore decided on the current observational method of evaluating immunoblot data without densitometry and/or statistical analysis , which we believe correctly represents our results and is supported by examples in the literature<sup>96,97</sup>.

# Ser473-Akt: SAFE pathway

Phosphorylation by propofol at Ser473-Akt did not occur at 10 minutes but at 30 minutes after stimulation from propofol. Of interest, SAFE pathway inhibitors only showed effects on phosphorylation after 30 minutes of propofol stimulation (**figure 5A and B**, PAG and PSt). This timeframe coincides with propofol phosphorylation of Ser473-Akt.

AG490 belongs to the tryphostin family of tyrosine kinase inhibitors. Inhibition occurs through AG490 binding to the SH2 domain of Jak2, which prevents interaction between Jak2 and the activated receptor's cytoplasmic domain<sup>98</sup>. This disruption prevents Jak2 auto-phosphorylation and subsequent downstream phosphorylation of target proteins by Jak2, such as Stat3.

Stattic binds the SH2 domain on Stat3 and prevents phosphorylation, activation, and dimerization to inhibit Stat3<sup>92</sup>.

Inhibition of propofol mediated phosphorylation of Ser473-Akt from both SAFE inhibitors implies that Jak2 alone and/or Jak2 activated Stat3 participate in phosphorylation of Akt at Ser473. Jak2 is a tyrosine kinase that binds to ligand activated receptors' cytoplasmic domains via its SH2 domain. Jak2 then auto-phosphorylates itself, the cytoplasmic domain of the receptor, and eventually Stat3. It could be possible that Jak2 also phosphorylates PI3K which then activates mTORC2 to phosphorylate Akt. Mechanistic studies have shown that Jak2 lies upstream of PI3K and increases its activation and affects subsequent downstream activation of Akt<sup>96</sup>. The role of Stat3 may be that of an adaptor protein that encourages interaction between the involved proteins. Whether the Stat3 involved in this process requires phosphorylation is not known. Our results show that propofol increased Stat3 phosphorylation at both Tyr705 and Ser727 as early as 10 minutes and up to 30 minutes (**figure 3**). Therefore, fully phosphorylated Stat3 may indeed also function as an adaptor protein.

# Ser473-Akt: RISK pathway

Our results demonstrate that inhibition of Ser473-Akt phosphorylation by RISK pathway inhibitors occurred at 10 and 30 minutes following the application of propofol (**figure 4A and 5A**, PW and PA2).

Wortmannin is a potent inhibitor of the membrane kinase PI3K and inhibits by covalently inactivating the kinase activity of the active subunit of PI3K, p110<sup>99</sup>. API-2 is a direct inhibitor of Akt phosphorylation and activity. It inhibits Akt membrane translocation<sup>100</sup> by binding to the pleckstrin homology domain on Akt and preventing interaction with PI3K and subsequent activation by PDK1. Phosphorylation of Akt at Ser473 is through the cytosolic

complex, mTORC2 which has been shown to be activated under stimulation from PI3K in the presence of amino acids<sup>101</sup>. We have previously shown that the RISK pathway is involved in propofol mediated phosphorylation of Akt at the Ser473 residue. Propofol signaling may activate PI3K to increase mTORC2 complex assembly for phosphorylation of Akt at Ser473.

# Thr308-Akt: SAFE pathway

Inhibition through the SAFE pathway inhibitor, AG490, showed marked inhibition of phosphorylation of Thr308-Akt at 30 minutes following the application of propofol (**figure 5B**, PAG). As previously discussed, inhibition of propofol mediated phosphorylation at Ser473-Akt by AG490 also occurred after 30 minutes in our model. The similar timelines of Akt inhibition may imply that Jak2 is mechanistically involved in the in phosphorylation of both Akt residues in response to propofol, perhaps through its actions on PI3K.

Inhibition of phosphorylation at Thr308-Akt by stattic, an inhibitor of Stat3 phosphorylation<sup>74</sup>, was present at both 10 and 30 minute time points (**figure 4B and 5B**, PSt). Therefore, Stat3 may be involved in the events that are involved in early phosphorylation at both Ser473 and Thr308 residues of Akt. Indeed, Stat3 was also phosphorylated at both Ser727 and Tyr705 residues at 10m post propofol stimulation (**figure 3**), therefore we can postulate that fully activated Stat3 may be involved in phosphorylation of Thr308-Akt.

# Thr308-Akt: RISK pathway

Propofol increased phosphorylation of Akt at Thr308 after 30 minutes of stimulation to the same degree as Ser473-Akt. Thr308-Akt phosphorylation is a PI3K/PDK1 dependent event

that occurs at the membrane. PI3K recruits the constitutively active kinase PDK1 to increase Thr308-Akt phosphorylation. In our experiments, both RISK pathway inhibitors decreased Thr308-Akt phosphorylation, either alone or in presence of propofol, at both 10 and 30 minutes (**figure 4B and 5B**, PW and PA2). These results were similar to that at Ser473-Akt.

# Akt cross-talk: conclusion

Our results show that the transcription factor Stat3 may be involved in both the mTORC2 and PI3K/PDK1 dependent processes of Ser473-Akt and Thr308-Akt phosphorylation, respectively.

Stat3 actions on Akt phosphorylation are not novel. Indeed, it has been shown that inhibition of Stat3 can negatively affect Akt phosphorylation<sup>102</sup>. Therefore, activation of Stat3 compliments Akt phosphorylation and activation. Stat3 is a transcription factor that displays several non-canonical roles, such as participation in the ETC. Therefore, Stat3 may also play a novel role in membrane sequestration or translocation of either Akt or PDK1. Alternatively, Stat3 may also play a role of an adaptor protein and increase interactions between Akt and the PI3K/PDK1 complex. Stat3 is activated by Jak2 at Tyr705 and so inhibition of Jak2 by AG490 will prevent Stat3 activation and downstream actions. Alternatively, Jak2 may also play a more direct role in Akt phosphorylation. Indeed, several reports show that Jak2 lies upstream of PI3K<sup>96</sup>. Inhibition of Jak2 and therefore of PI3K may also explain our findings at Thr308-Akt.

#### 5.1.2.2 Effects on Stat3

#### Tyr705-Stat3: SAFE pathway

Phosphorylation at Tyr705-Stat3 was increased after 30 minutes of propofol stimulation. Based on our findings, the effect of SAFE pathway inhibitors on propofol mediated phosphorylation of Tyr705-Stat3 (**figure 4D and 5D**, PAG and PSt) was most evident at 30 minutes than at 10 minutes in our model. In the case of AG490, its inhibitory effects were only evident at the 30 min time point of our experiment (**figure 5D**, PAG). An increased time for inhibition by AG490 may therefore be required to affect Tyr705-Stat3 phosphorylation.

Similarly, stattic mediated inhibition was relatively greater after 30 minutes (**figure 5D**, PSt), when compared to the inhibition at 10 min in cells treated with propofol (**figure 4D**, PSt). Our results for both SAFE pathway inhibitors may imply that they bind more preferentially at longer time points. In both time groups AG490 and stattic was initially added 30 minutes prior to co-addition of propofol. Therefore, in cells stimulated by propofol for 10 or 30 minutes, inhibitors were present for a total of 40 or 60 minutes, respectively. A longer presence in the cell may give the inhibitors extra time to bind a more preferential binding site on their respective targets and therefore form a stronger inhibition.

# Tyr705-Stat3: RISK pathway

A decrease in phosphorylation in response to the RISK pathway inhibitor wortmannin at both 10 and 30 minutes in cells treated with propofol (**figure 4D and 5D**, PW) was observed. These results imply that PI3K mediates phosphorylation of Tyr705-Stat3. However, literature states that Stat3 is phosphorylated directly by Jak2 and that Jak2 lies upstream of PI3K<sup>96</sup>. Similar studies have also found that wortmannin does indeed lower Stat3 phosphorylation<sup>96</sup>. Lin *et al.* have thus suggested that Jak2 and PI3K may work together to activate Stat3<sup>96</sup>.

The Akt inhibitor, API-2, also decreased phosphorylation of Tyr705-Stat3 after 30 minutes of propofol stimulation (**figure 4D and 5D**, PA2). Stat3 phosphorylation at Tyr705 drives the canonical function of Stat3 as a transcription factor through increased nuclear localization and transcriptional activity. Our results in this report also show that API-2 lowered Akt phosphorylation at both residues (**figure 4A&B and 5A&B**, PA2) and therefore it may be possible that fully phosphorylated Akt is responsible for activation of Stat3.

Akt is a central kinase responsible for phosphorylation of many proteins to increase cell survival. As mentioned above, activation of both Akt and Stat3 may be complimentary. Our results are also in accordance with Tu *et al.* who showed that expression of a dominant negative Akt or inhibition of PI3K with LY294002 decreased Stat3 phosphorylation at both Tyr705 and Ser727 residues in response to oncostatinM, a cytokine of the Stat3 activating IL-6 family<sup>103</sup>.

## Ser727-Stat3: SAFE pathway

AG490 and stattic did not decrease propofol induced phosphorylation of Stat3 at Ser727 (**figure 4E and 5E**, PAG). (**figure 4E and 5E**, PSt). This is in contradiction with past reports<sup>74,92</sup> and may be a finding specific to H9c2 cells. We have previously mentioned in this report that both Akt and Stat3 are complimentary to each other in terms of activation. Our results with the SAFE pathway inhibitors, however, imply that Akt-Stat3 cross-talk may involve non-Jak2 dependent mechanisms of activation at Ser727-Stat3.

53

## Ser727-Stat3: RISK pathway

Phosphorylation and inhibition of phosphorylation showed temporal effects on the Ser727 residue of Stat3 (**figure 4E and 5E**). Propofol increased phosphorylation only after 30 minutes of stimulation and similarly both RISK pathway inhibitors showed inhibition at that time point (**figure 5E**, PW and PA2). These results imply that phosphorylation of Ser727-Stat3 occurs through a pathway that requires a longer stimulation and utilizes the PI3K/Akt signaling pathway.

Liu *et al.* have shown that Ser727-Stat3 phosphorylation occurs in response to Arsenic ( $As^{3+}$ ) at both a higher concentration or at a longer period of stimulation than Tyr705-Stat3<sup>102</sup>. Arsenic induced activation occurred through the c-Jun NH2 kinase (Jnk) pathway. Knockdown of Jnk disrupted Stat3 mediated transcription of IL-6 in response to  $As^{3+}$ . The migrational activity of the cell was similarly lowered after knockdown of either Jnk or Stat3. Jnk is a protein kinase that may either directly phosphorylate Ser727-Stat3 or activate another kinase that may then phosphorylate Ser727-Stat3. According to literature Ser727-Stat3 phosphorylation may not occur under Jak2 but rather several different kinases such as, Erk1/2<sup>104</sup>, cyclin-dependent kinase (Cdk) 1<sup>105</sup>, or mTor<sup>106</sup>. This may explain why we did not observe a decrease in propofol induced phosphorylation under AG490 inhibition of Stat3 at Ser727 (**figure 4E and 5E**, PAG)

The results of our studies on propofol mediated cross-talk study between RISK and SAFE signaling pathways and their interactions at 10 and 30 min are summarized in (**figure 11A**) and (**figure 11B**), respectively.



B)



**Figure 11. Propofol mediated cross-talk between the RISK-SAFE pathways.** Results of cross-talk from **figures 4 and 5** are summarized above. **A**) 10 minutes post-propofol stimulation. **B**) 30 minutes post-propofol stimulation. Blue arrows indicate known mechanisms of interaction/activation. Red dotted arrows indicate cross-talk mechanisms suggested by our results.

#### 5.1.3 Components of RISK and SAFE Pathways Play a Role in Bcl-2 Levels

We previously published that propofol increased both Bcl-2 transcription and translation, but only protein translation was RISK pathway dependent<sup>56</sup>. Our current results extend the findings of that initial study by identifying a role for both the SAFE pathway and the RISK pathway in Bcl-2 production. However, we only observed a trend towards increased Bcl-2 after 24h stimulation by propofol which failed to reach statistical significance. Our results of the experiment, however, may be attributed to basal Bcl-2 levels and the disruption, by RISK or SAFE pathway inhibitors, on formation of new Bcl-2. Any differences upon addition of propofol may be attributed to either DMSO or propofol.

The half-life of Bcl-2 mRNA and protein is 2-3h<sup>107</sup> and 20h<sup>108</sup>, respectively. In our experimental protocol, H9c2 cells were inhibited for 24h, in the presence or absence of propofol. Therefore, pathways involved in Bcl-2 mRNA/protein synthesis and therefore formation of new Bcl-2 were blocked for greater than the half-life of Bcl-2 protein. Assuming normal cellular degradation of Bcl-2 according to its half-life, our experimental design should allow us to observe which pathways may be involved in Bcl-2 formation. These results may be specific to H9c2 cells under serum-starvation stress.

Our results indicate that inhibition of Jak2, Stat3, and PI3K by AG490, stattic, and wortmannin resulted in lower Bcl-2 in serum-starved H9c2 cells (**figure 6**, AG, St, and W), respectively. These results indicate that basal production of Bcl-2 may be both Jak2/Stat3 and PI3K dependent. However, only inhibition from stattic was statistically significant and inhibition from AG490 and wortmannin showed a trend towards decreased Bcl-2.

56
The inhibition by AG490, stattic, and wortmannin seen in our experiments was offset, at least in part, in response to propofol (**figure 6**). These findings suggest that propofol can overcome the limitations of either SAFE pathway and/or PI3K inhibition of Bcl-2 production.

## Bcl-2: SAFE pathway

AG490 showed a decreased trend towards inhibition of Bcl-2 production, which was offset by addition of propofol (**figure 6**, AG and PAG). Inhibition of Jak2 by AG490 translates into Stat3 inhibition. Therefore, AG490 inhibition may lead to decreased Bcl-2. Indeed, other reports support this view<sup>95,96</sup>. Addition of propofol may activate other pathways to modulate Bcl-2, such as through a Jak2-independent PI3K-dependent mechanism.

Stattic inhibition of Bcl-2 production was offset by propofol (**figure 6**, PSt). These results indicate that Stat3 may be a major factor in the formation of Bcl-2 in H9c2 cells. Previous reports have shown that Stat3 transcribes for Bcl-2 mRNA<sup>95</sup>. Inhibition of Stat3 may prevent the formation of new Bcl-2 through inhibition of Bcl-2 transcription. Stat3 may, therefore, be critically involved in the basal production of Bcl-2. However, propofol may be able to overcome stattic inhibition of Stat3 or activate alternative pathways that may include PI3K to increase Bcl-2. These pathways may not be activated under basal conditions and possibly only by modulators such as, propofol.

#### Bcl-2: RISK pathway

Wortmannin based inhibition of propofol mediated Bcl-2 production is in accordance with our previous results<sup>56</sup>. However, the inhibition in Bcl-2 production was not significantly greater than that from the Wortmannin alone, (i.e. PW vs. W). This indicates that PI3K may be directly involved in propofol modulation of Bcl-2.

Surprisingly, Akt inhibition by API-2 did not significantly affect or show a trend affecting Bcl-2 production alone or in conjunction with propofol (**figure 6**, A2 and PA2). These results suggest that Akt may not play a role in Bcl-2 formation.

Previous studies have indicated that Akt activation increases Bcl-2 production<sup>109</sup>. Akt is a major pro-survival kinase in many cells and its disruption can lead to activation of cell death mechanisms such as, apoptosis. As a major kinase, Akt may increase phosphorylation and activity of one or several transcription factors such as, CREB<sup>109</sup>, which can transcribe for Bcl-2 downstream. Our results are in contradiction with the previous reports where Akt was shown to be a critical mediator of Bcl-2. However, it may be possible that PI3K mediated inhibition of propofol mediated Bcl-2 production may not include Akt. PI3K may instead activate other kinases that affect transcription factors or activate transcription factors directly.

Our results imply that the RISK-SAFE cross-talk can occur at the level of Akt-Stat3 to mediate basal transcription of Bcl-2 by Stat3. Indeed, this view is supported by the literature <sup>110</sup>

## 5.1.4 Knockdown of Stat3 does not decrease Bcl-2 and increases p65

To further explore the role of Stat3 in propofol mediated increase in Bcl-2 we used specific siRNA to knockdown Stat3. There was no significant effect on Bcl-2 levels in any groups compared to control siScramble (**figure 7A, B**). These results suggest the possibility that another transcription factor that may be activated by propofol to increase Bcl-2 transcription. Alternatively, the time course for DMSO, propofol, or EGF treatment was 1.5 hours, which may be too short for significant increases in Bcl-2 production to be detected in our model.

We chose to investigate the transcription factor NF $\kappa$ B, more specifically its subunit p65, because of its potential role in TNF $\alpha^{36}$  mediated pre-conditioning and possible activation under propofol stimulation through the kinase, PKC $\zeta^{90}$ . Interestingly, Stat3 knockdown was counteracted by a significant increase in p65 levels (**figure 7A, C**). This effect was observed throughout siSTAT3 but was significantly increased only under treatment with EGF. Increased p65 during Stat3 knockdown may highlight an underlying redundancy between the two transcription factors in that p65 may be able to take over functions particular to Stat3, such as Bcl-2 transcription. Indeed, an increase in p65 after Stat3 knockdown may be responsible for lack of Bcl-2 decrease (**figure 7A, C**).

Interaction between NF $\kappa$ B-Stat3 is not a novel concept. Both transcription factors work in both negating and supporting manners depending on cell type and conditions; Stat3 can be a dominant-negative repressor of NF $\kappa$ B<sup>93</sup> or promote p65 nuclear retention and p65 mediated production of IL-6<sup>94</sup> in cancer cells. Increased p65 after Stat3 knockdown may imply that each transcription factor may compensate for the loss of the other. These results may highlight a redundancy that may exist between the two factors. Future experiments should further explore the relationship between Stat3 and p65, specifically the effect on Stat3 levels following p65 knockdown.

## 5.1.5 Stat3 activity inhibition increases NFκB (p65)

Stat3 knockdown indicates a loss of total protein, which indicates a loss of Stat3 activity. This is similar to the effect of Stat3 inhibition by stattic. Using a similar experimental setup as the Stat3 knockdown experiment, we blocked Stat3 activity with stattic and looked for changes in p65 protein levels (**figure 8A**). There was a trend towards increased p65 in cells

treated with stattic that did not reach significance (**figure 8B**). However, when a cumulative comparison between DMSO vs. stattic was made there was a significant increase in p65 under Stat3 inhibition (**figure 8C**).Our results indicate that loss of Stat3 activity rather than the Stat3 protein may be the stimulus to induce a compensating increase in p65. Additionally, as seen in **figure 5E**, stattic inhibited propofol mediated phosphorylation at only Tyr705-Stat3. Therefore, it may be possible that decreased phosphorylation at Tyr705 may be solely responsible for increased p65.

### 5.1.6 Summary of Cross-Talk Results

Propofol induced activation and cross-talk between RISK-SAFE pathways involve phosphorylation of RISK-SAFE components. Our work showed that propofol mediatedcross-talk affected phosphorylation of residues on both Akt and Stat3. Our work also indicated that RISK-SAFE cross-talk played a role in production of Bcl-2. Stat3 knockdown, however, did not lead to decreased Bcl-2 levels in response to propofol. These results indicated that a novel transcription factor may be involved in propofol mediated Bcl-2 transcription. We found that p65 was up-regulated in response to Stat3 knockdown or loss of activity. This novel finding may be a cell mechanism to counteract loss of Stat3 function or a relief from p65 transcription inhibition by Stat3. Increased p65 may have also been responsible for the consistent levels of Bcl-2 protein after Stat3 knockdown.

Our results may explain the mechanism through which propofol induces cardioprotection in the diabetic myocardium against RI. Identification of molecular mechanisms of protection can be used for design of better patient care. Similarly, identification of protective

mechanisms activated by propofol may make propofol a prototype for better drug design for protection against RI.

## 5.2 Propofol Signaling in the NFkB pathway

## 5.2.1 Propofol increases IkBa degradation

To further investigate the role of propofol in activating the NF $\kappa$ B pathway we observed the levels of the NF $\kappa$ B repressor I $\kappa$ B $\alpha$  during a time course of propofol exposure. I $\kappa$ B $\alpha$  is a cytoplasmic repressor of NF $\kappa$ B dimers. Upon NF $\kappa$ B activating stimuli, such as inflammatory stimuli from TNF $\alpha$ , I $\kappa$ B $\alpha$  is ubiquitinated and degraded by the ATP-dependent 26S proteasome. This leaves the free NF $\kappa$ B dimer to translocate into the nucleus and bind to target genes to activate transcription.

There was significant degradation of I $\kappa$ B $\alpha$  at 2 hours post propofol exposure (**figure 9A, B**) in serum-starved H9c2 cells. The levels were comparable to TNF $\alpha$ , which was the positive control for I $\kappa$ B $\alpha$  degradation and subsequent NF $\kappa$ B activation.

Our results indicate that propofol may increase NF $\kappa$ B activity and nuclear translocation by increasing I $\kappa$ B $\alpha$  degradation.

## 5.2.2 Propofol does not increase NFκB (p65) nuclear translocation

Degradation of IkB $\alpha$  occurred at 2 hours following propofol stimulation (**figure 9A, B**). Liberated NF $\kappa$ B may translocate into the nucleus to activate Bcl-2 transcription under propofol stimulation. Propofol mediated activation of NF $\kappa$ B may imply a novel mechanism through which propofol can assert cardioprotection. Therefore, propofol may mimic preconditioning in a similar manner to TNF $\alpha^{36}$ . To investigate whether propofol stimulates NF $\kappa$ B nuclear translocation we stimulated serumstarved H9c2 cells with propofol for 10m, 30m, 1h, 2h, and 4h. We did not observe nuclear translocation in any time groups (**figure 10A**). However, there was an increase in perinuclear staining in propofol treated cells (**figure 10B, C**). These results indicate that liberated p65 is able to transit to the nucleus but unable to translocate into the nucleus.

Failure of NF $\kappa$ B to localize to the nucleus under propofol stimulation may be explained in several ways. It is possible that liberated NF $\kappa$ B requires phosphorylation to be fully active for nuclear translocation. Indeed Hall *et al.* found that lipopolysaccharide (LPS) mediated nuclear translocation of p65 and subsequent TNF $\alpha$  transcription was reliant on Ser536-p65 phosphorylation<sup>111</sup>. Secondly, the activation of p65 may be mediated through PKC $\zeta$ , which was shown to be activated under propofol stimulation in rat cardiomyocytes<sup>90</sup>. It may be possible that propofol does not activate PKC $\zeta$  and therefore p65 in H9c2 cells.

We did not check for p65 phosphorylation in our current study. It may be possible that propofol mediated actions on the NF $\kappa$ B pathway do not fully activate p65. Another possible explanation may be that we did not properly permeabilize the H9c2 cells. Therefore, primary antibody against p65 would not have stained for p65 in the nucleus. However, our previous staining for t-Stat3 showed marked nuclear staining (**figure 12**), which means our negative data regarding p65 nuclear localization may not be due to this experimental error. Interestingly, Stat3 knockdown or inhibition of activity did not significantly lower Bcl-2. We originally thought p65 may be able to compensate for the loss of Stat3 activity and therefore prevent a drop in Bcl-2 levels. However, propofol did not increase p65 nuclear translocation. This may imply that Bcl-2 is being transcribed by other transcription factor(s).

Finally, of interest, we noticed that the time point of p65 peri-nuclear localization (2-4 hours) was strikingly similar to that for our preliminary experimental results on t-Stat3 nuclear accumulation (4 hours, **figure 12 A, B**). Stat3 was present in the nucleus at 4 hours post-stimulation from propofol and present as punctate dots. It may be possible that p65 acts as a chaperone for nuclear transport of Stat3 after propofol stimulation. Stat3 nuclear transport is managed through the importin proteins<sup>112,113</sup>. Activation of p65 under propofol stimulation may increase formation of a complex with importin proteins to increase Stat3 nuclear transport.



B)

A)



**Figure 12. Propofol may increase Stat3 nuclear accumulation.** Serum-starved H9c2 cells were treated with propofol for 10m, 30m, 1h, 2h, and 4h. Cells were stained for t-Stat3 (green) and DAPI (blue). **A**) Time course of H9c2 cells treated with 50µM propofol. DMSO was used as vehicle control. **B**) Enlarged and cropped picture of cells treated with propofol for 4 hours. Yellow arrows highlight cells with nuclear localized Stat3. Figure shown is representative of 1 experiment.

Our results for the thesis are summarized below in figure 12.



**Figure 13. Summary.** Propofol mediated phosphorylation occurs at both Thr308 and Ser473 and Tyr705 and Ser727 of Akt and Stat3, respectively. Activation of PI3K and Jak2/Stat3, but not Akt is responsible for propofol modulation of Bcl-2. Loss of Stat3 or its activity is counteracted by increased levels of p65. Propofol increases IkBα degradation and p65 peri-nuclear translocation. Propofol may also activate PI3K/Akt- and Jak2/Stat3- independent pathways to modulate Bcl-2.

### 6. Conclusion

#### **6.1 General Discussion**

Diabetes presents a challenging scenario where traditional conditioning methods against I/R injury are ineffective. The work from our lab is focused on finding a therapeutic alternative. We present that propofol may be that alternative. Our work in this report has focused on uncovering the molecular signaling mechanisms in an embryonic rat cardiac cell line model that may provide evidence that could translate how propofol may protect the diabetic heart from I/R injury.

Cardioprotective signaling events are anti-apoptotic in nature and can be stimulated through exogenous compounds, including volatile anesthetics. Cardioprotection through pharmacological preconditioning can be advantageous. Volatile and IV anesthetics both present cardioprotective properties vital to protection of the myocardium from I/R injury. However, volatile anesthetics do not protect the diabetic heart against I/R injury and therefore their use in this patient population may not be beneficial.

Our work has shown that propofol is cytoprotective against oxidative stress. Previous work has shown that propofol has cytoprotective properties in addition to its role as an anti-oxidant. Propofol also initiates cell signaling and further downstream cytoprotective effects. These properties present a novel mechanism of action distinct from propofol's well acknowledged anti-oxidant properties.

Our current work shows that propofol activates both RISK and SAFE pathways. This activation operates through a cross-talk mechanism that may be unique to propofol stimulation. Our work has shown that both RISK and SAFE pathways are involved in Bcl-2

production in serum-starved H9c2 cells. In addition, our work also demonstrates that propofol may act via the NF $\kappa$ B pathway but does not identify if propofol signaling leads to increased NF $\kappa$ B activity. We have also identified a novel interaction between Stat3 and NF $\kappa$ B. Stat3 knockdown stimulated an increase in NF $\kappa$ B protein. Similar results were seen in response to decreased Stat3 activity. This may indicate a novel mechanism of redundancy through which H9c2 cells counteract the loss of Stat3 protein or its activity. Or it may represent relief of transcriptional block by Stat3 protein on p65 gene. Our results suggest at the possibility that a loss in activity rather than protein may be responsible for the concomitant increase in p65. The role propofol may play in this cellular event remains to be elucidated.

Our work also highlights that propofol, secondary to its role of an anti-oxidant, can induce complex cardioprotective cell signaling. This is a novel and evolving feature of cardioprotective research on propofol. Anti-apoptotic features of propofol may highlight activation of other signaling pathways as well. Propofol may activate cell signaling via receptor based interactions at the lipid membrane. Further research into propofol's mode of action may look into mechanism of receptor activation.

## **6.2 Research Limitations**

In **figure 4B**, our densitometry graph shows a high value at lane PSt. This is due to the dark artifact that produced a high signal. The artifact was leftover residue from the SDS-Gel left stuck after the transfer. Therefore, this result should be interpreted in caution. Our conclusion that PSt did not show increase in phosphorylation was supported in our other trials and therefore resulted in the said conclusion.

Past experiments from our laboratory on HUVEC cells have shown that propofol does not increase Bcl-2 levels unless in the presence of a stress stimuli such as,  $TNF\alpha^{55}$ . We also observed increased modulation of Bcl-2 under propofol in H9c2 cells that were stressed with  $H_2O_2^{56}$ . However, increased Bcl-2 modulation under propofol was also seen in serum-starved non-stressed H9c2 cells. An absence of stress stimuli in our experimental setup may have prevented a significant effect on Bcl-2 modulation under RISK/SAFE pathway inhibition.

We did not measure the levels of Bax in our experiments. Bcl-2 binds to Bax in a 1:1 ratio to disrupt formation of the MOMP. Therefore, several papers on apoptosis display a Bax/Bcl-2 ratio to highlight the apoptotic potential of the cells in an experiment. We may include measurement of Bax in our future experiments.

Our experiments were not designed to delineate the order in which specific components of the RISK and SAFE pathways interplay during cross-talk. Such an experiment would need to utilize a combination of double inhibitors. Our experiments also do not address the status of PI3K or Jak2 from the RISK and SAFE pathways. Current western blot data was too dirty and unable to clearly answer those questions. Future studies should study the activation of PI3K and Jak2. PI3K activation occurs when the p85 regulatory subunit is phosphorylated by a G-protein coupled receptor or a tyrosine kinase receptor. Phosphorylation of p85 causes a conformational change that leads to release of the catalytic p110 subunit. Phosphorylated p85 can act as an indirect indication for the activation of the catalytic p110 subunit of PI3K. Jak2 activation is measured by the phosphorylation of any of its multiple tyrosine residues that are phosphorylated upon activation. Incorporation of PI3K and Jak2 data will give a more complete picture of the RISK-SAFE cross-talk.

One of our limitations in this work may be that we relied on the use of inhibitors to investigate signaling mechanisms. Inhibitors may not be expected to have single targets; therefore, our results may be attributed to cross-over inhibition rather than cross-talk. It can be stated that we did not uncover cross-talk but rather our inhibitors inhibited other pathways. To counteract, literature shows that components of both RISK and SAFE pathways have been shown to interact and mediate cross-talk. We searched the literature to look for highly specific inhibitors for Stat3 and Akt and chose stattic and API-2, respectively. We believe the use of these novel specific inhibitors strengthens our experimental approach.

Inhibitors used in our experiments may have intrinsic effects on the production of Bcl-2. Wortmannin<sup>87,96</sup> and AG490<sup>96</sup> have not been shown to modulate Bcl-2 levels. We could not find examples on effects of API-2 and stattic on basal Bcl-2 levels. Although API-1 inhibits the central kinase Akt, signaling pathway redundancy may exist through which to increase Bcl-2. However, we expect a decrease with stattic because it inhibits the transcription factor that codes for basal levels of Bcl-2. This is seen in our results (**figure 6**). We also show, however, stattic based inhibition was prevented in part by propofol, although not conclusively, in our model. . DMSO is considered inert and not shown to modulate Bcl-2<sup>114</sup>. Therefore, we believe the effects seen with propofol alone (labeled as P) or with inhibitors (labeled as PW, PA2, PAG, and PSt) do not represent confounding effects from DMSO.

Inhibition of Akt and Stat3 was offset by propofol (**figure 5 and 6**). Stimulation of the inhibited proteins can represent replace-/displacement of the inhibitor from the target protein by propofol or activation by propofol of an alternative pathway to modulate Bcl-2. Our current work cannot answer which possible explanation is correct.

Our experiments were done on serum-starved (1% FBS) H9c2 cells. Serum-starvation was done to lower the phosphorylation levels of proteins in the H9c2 cells. This would allow us to detect changes in phosphorylation as induced through propofol stimulation. Without serum-starvation we would not detect such changes. Serum-starvation was originally proposed to synchronize a culture of cells to the G0 phase, (quiescent arrest in growth cycle) thereby, allowing the researchers to create a point from which to re-start the cell cycle, for example, though addition of serum. Serum-starvation was thus a tool to study the cell-cycle. Serum-starvation to view phosphorylation from novel agents is a common practice<sup>115,116</sup>. We do not expect serum-starvation to affect our results or that serum-starvation may result in the observed results.

Current molecular research utilizes genetic manipulation, such as protein overexpression (dominant negative vs. constitutively active), siRNA mediated knockdown, and single amino acid substitution. This methodology was unavailable to incorporate into our experimental approach. Future use of genetic manipulation techniques can only enhance the work done from our lab.

Another limitation of our work is that our experiments did not involve animals or isolated hearts and therefore our results cannot yet apply to cardiac I/R injury protection. However, work done on H9c2 cells is translatable to experiments utilizing working heart models or animals<sup>46</sup>. A benefit to using a cell line to delineate mechanisms is that the findings are not confounded by interactions between different cells or tissues. Therefore, findings in H9c2 cells can be attributed to events occurring in cardiomyocytes. Vice versa, our experiments cannot take into account contributions from different cell types and tissues

and the net outcome of propofol treatment under I/R injury in an animal model. However, previous literature presents evidence that propofol is beneficial in an *in vivo* setting<sup>39,117</sup>.

Our experiments were done in high glucose (25mM) DMEM medium. Therefore, our work may apply to the diabetic setting characterized by hyperglycemia. Cells raised in high glucose medium showed translatable experimental results to an *in vivo* model of diabetes in rats<sup>46</sup>. As mentioned previously, hyperglycemia inhibits volatile preconditioning. Our current work shows that propofol activates pro-survival pathways under hyperglycemic conditions. Therefore, our findings may be clinically translatable to diabetic patients.

## **6.3 Future Directions**

Future work on propofol mediated cardiac signaling should investigate the role in other forms of cell injury. For example, autophagy, ER stress, and necrosis. Cell injury pathways share common components and interactions and therefore propofol is likely to have an effect on these. As stated previously, work on NFκB pathway is of importance and can provide another pathway through which propofol interacts and affords cardioprotection. Our lab is situated to move into incorporating organelle fractionation. Ser727-Stat3 was recently found to be localized in the mitochondria. It would be interesting to see if propofol mediated phosphorylation at Ser727-Stat3 promotes mitochondrial localization and if this is another mechanism through which propofol mediates protection against mPTP.

PTEN, a cell membrane phosphatase, is the main regulator of Akt phosphorylation and activity. PTEN dephosphorylates PI3K at the membrane and prevents downstream Akt phosphorylation. Inactivation of PTEN is pro-survival as it increases Akt phosphorylation of targets that promote cell survival. One of these targets is the transcription factor p65<sup>118</sup>. Akt

mediated activation of p65 results in its increased transcriptional activity. Our data shows that propofol activates Stat3. However, in the case of Stat3 knockdown, our data also shows that p65 levels can rise to perhaps compensate for the loss in Stat3. Propofol also activates the PI3K/Akt pathway. Therefore, consideration should be given to the role of p65 under propofol stimulation. Of increased importance will be to consider the interaction between propofol and p65 in the diabetic heart where PTEN expression is significantly increased.

Identification of the receptor through which propofol initiates its cytoprotective signaling can be of great importance as it will allow identification of a receptor that mediates cardioprotective signaling. Such information can be used to design drugs in the future that are cytoprotective against cardiac damage.

## 6.4 Clinical Relevance

Our current work may aid further research into strategies aimed at preventing IRI in patients. IRI is not a phenomenon of the heart. For example, organ transplants may also incur IRI. Propofol may also be of benefit in this clinical setting.

Pathways activated by propofol may form a signalosome of protection against IRI. Drugs that activate a similar cell mechanism of protection may also be vital in the clinical setting of preventing IRI. Therefore, activation of a "propofol signalosome" may be used as a screening tool for future discovery of protective drugs. Similarly, the chemical structure of propofol may be used a base for future drug design in the treatment of IRI and related injuries. Such drugs may be of critical importance in clinical settings with low treatment options against IRI such as, diabetes.

# Bibliography

1. Anon. WHO | The top 10 causes of death. *WHO*. Available at: http://www.who.int/mediacentre/factsheets/fs310/en/index.html. Accessed May 22, 2012.

2. Barrett-Connor EL, Cohn BA, Wingard DL, Edelstein SL. Why is diabetes mellitus a stronger risk factor for fatal ischemic heart disease in women than in men? *JAMA: the journal of the American Medical Association*. 1991;265(5):627–631.

3. Després J-P, Lamarche B, Mauriège P, et al. Hyperinsulinemia as an Independent Risk Factor for Ischemic Heart Disease. *N Engl J Med*. 1996;334(15):952–958.

4. Shaten BJ, Kuller LH, Neaton JD, others. Association between baseline risk factors, cigarette smoking, and CHD mortality after 10.5 years. *Preventive medicine*. 1991;20(5):655–669.

5. Rimm EB, Stampfer MJ, Giovannucci E, et al. Body Size and Fat Distribution as Predictors of Coronary Heart Disease Among Middle-Aged and Older US Men. *Am. J. Epidemiol.* 1995;141(12):1117–1127.

6. Whang W, Bigger JT, The CABG Patch Trial Investigators and Coordinators. Diabetes and outcomes of coronary artery bypass graft surgery in patients with severe left ventricular dysfunction: results from The CABG Patch Trial database. *J Am Coll Cardiol*. 2000;36(4):1166–1172.

7. Lorusso R, Pentiricci S, Raddino R, et al. Influence of Type 2 Diabetes on Functional and Structural Properties of Coronary Artery Bypass Conduits. *Diabetes*. 2003;52(11):2814–2820.

8. Weman SM, Karhunen PJ, Penttila A, Jarvinen AA, Salminen U-S. Reperfusion injury associated with one-fourth of deaths after coronary artery bypass grafting. *Ann Thorac Surg*. 2000;70(3):807–812.

9. Yellon DM, Hausenloy DJ. Myocardial reperfusion injury. *New England Journal of Medicine*. 2007;357(11):1121–1135.

10. Kloner RA. Does reperfusion injury exist in humans? *Journal of the American College of Cardiology*. 1993;21(2):537–545.

11. Gottlieb RA, Burleson KO, Kloner RA, Babior BM, Engler RL. Reperfusion injury induces apoptosis in rabbit cardiomyocytes. *J Clin Invest*. 1994;94(4):1621–1628.

12. Yasmin W, Strynadka KD, Schulz R. Generation of Peroxynitrite Contributes to Ischemia-Reperfusion Injury in Isolated Rat Hearts. *Cardiovasc Res.* 1997;33(2):422–432.

13. Ferdinandy P, Danial H, Ambrus I, Rothery RA, Schulz R. Peroxynitrite Is a Major Contributor to Cytokine-Induced Myocardial Contractile Failure. *Circulation Research*. 2000;87(3):241–247.

14. Suzuki K, Sawa Y, Ichikawa H, Kaneda Y, Matsuda H. Myocardial protection with endogenous overexpression of manganese superoxide dismutase. *Ann Thorac Surg*. 1999;68(4):1266–1271.

15. Shiomi T, Tsutsui H, Matsusaka H, et al. Overexpression of Glutathione Peroxidase Prevents Left Ventricular Remodeling and Failure After Myocardial Infarction in Mice. *Circulation*. 2004;109(4):544–549.

16. Herlitz J, Wognsen GB, Emanuelsson H, et al. Mortality and Morbidity in Diabetic and Nondiabetic Patients During a 2-Year Period After Coronary Artery Bypass Grafting. *Dia Care*. 1996;19(7):698–703.

17. Fogelson BG, Nawas SI, Vigneswaran WT, et al. Diabetic Patients Produce an Increase in Coronary Sinus Endothelin 1 After Coronary Artery Bypass Grafting. *Diabetes*. 1998;47(7):1161–1163.

18. El-Mesallamy H, Suwailem S, Hamdy N. Evaluation of C-Reactive Protein, Endothelin-1, Adhesion Molecule(s), and Lipids as Inflammatory Markers in Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus Patients. *Mediators Inflamm*. 2007;2007.

19. Schurr UP, Zünd G, Hoerstrup SP, et al. Preoperative administration of steroids: influence on adhesion molecules and cytokines after cardiopulmonary bypass. *The Annals of Thoracic Surgery*. 2001;72(4):1316–1320.

20. The CREATE-ECLA Trial Group Investigators\*. Effect of Glucose-Insulin-Potassium Infusion on Mortality in Patients With Acute ST-Segment Elevation Myocardial Infarction: The CREATE-ECLA Randomized Controlled Trial. *JAMA: The Journal of the American Medical Association*. 2005;293(4):437–446.

21. Seied-Hosseini SM, Pourmoghadas A, Aghadavoudi O, et al. Efficacy of Glucose-Insulin-Potassium Infusion on Left Ventricular Performance in Type II Diabetic Patients Undergoing Elective Coronary Artery Bypass Graft.Dy. *ARYA Atheroscler*. 2010;6(2):62–68.

22. Mellbin L, Malmberg K, Norhammar A, Wedel H, Rydén L. Prognostic implications of glucoselowering treatment in patients with acute myocardial infarction and diabetes: experiences from an extended follow-up of the Diabetes Mellitus Insulin–Glucose Infusion in Acute Myocardial Infarction (DIGAMI) 2 Study. *Diabetologia*. 2011;54(6):1308–1317.

23. Gandhi GY, Nuttall GA, Abel MD, et al. Intensive intraoperative insulin therapy versus conventional glucose management during cardiac surgery. *Annals of internal medicine*. 2007;146(4):233–243.

24. Chiabrando C, Avanzini F, Rivalta C, et al. Long-term vitamin E supplementation fails to reduce lipid peroxidation in people at cardiovascular risk: analysis of underlying factors. *Trials*. 2002;3(1):5.

25. Westhuyzen J, Cochrane AD, Tesar PJ, et al. Effect of preoperative supplementation with  $\alpha$ tocopherol and ascorbic acid on myocardial injury in patients undergoing cardiac operations. *The Journal* of Thoracic and Cardiovascular Surgery. 1997;113(5):942–948.

26. Murry CE, Jennings RB, Reimer KA. Preconditioning with Ischemia: A Delay of Lethal Cell Injury in Ischemic Myocardium. *Circulation*. 1986;74(5):1124–1136.

27. Wu Z-K, livainen T, Pehkonen E, Laurikka J, Tarkka MR. Ischemic Preconditioning Suppresses Ventricular Tachyarrhythmias After Myocardial Revascularization. *Circulation*. 2002;106(24):3091–3096.

28. Teoh LK., Grant R, Hulf JA, Pugsley WB, Yellon DM. The Effect of Preconditioning (ischemic and Pharmacological) on Myocardial Necrosis Following Coronary Artery Bypass Graft Surgery. *Cardiovasc Res.* 2002;53(1):175–180.

29. Wu Z-K, Tarkka MR, Eloranta J, et al. Effect of Ischemic Preconditioning on Myocardial Protection in Coronary Artery Bypass Graft Patients\* Can the Free Radicals Act as a Trigger for Ischemic Preconditioning? *Chest*. 2001;119(4):1061–1068.

30. Walsh SR, Tang TY, Kullar P, et al. Ischaemic Preconditioning During Cardiac Surgery: Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis of Perioperative Outcomes in Randomised Clinical Trials. *Eur J Cardiothorac Surg*. 2008;34(5):985–994.

31. Tosaki A, Engelman DT, Engelman RM, Das DK. The Evolution of Diabetic Response to Ischemia/Reperfusion and Preconditioning in Isolated Working Rat Hearts. *Cardiovasc Res*. 1996;31(4):526–536.

32. Kersten JR, Toller WG, Gross ER, Pagel PS, Warltier DC. Diabetes Abolishes Ischemic Preconditioning: Role of Glucose, Insulin, and Osmolality. *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol*. 2000;278(4):H1218–H1224.

33. Kristiansen S, Løfgren B, Støttrup N, et al. Ischaemic preconditioning does not protect the heart in obese and lean animal models of Type 2 diabetes. *Diabetologia*. 2004;47(10):1716–1721.

34. McCully JD, Toyoda Y, Uematsu M, Stewart RD, Levitsky S. Adenosine-Enhanced Ischemic Preconditioning: Adenosine Receptor Involvement During Ischemia and Reperfusion. *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol*. 2001;280(2):H591–H602.

35. Pomerantz BJ, Joo K, Shames BD, et al. Adenosine Preconditioning Reduces Both Pre and Postischemic Arrhythmias in Human Myocardium. *Journal of Surgical Research*. 2000;90(2):191–196.

36. Lecour S, Suleman N, Deuchar GA, et al. Pharmacological Preconditioning With Tumor Necrosis Factor-A Activates Signal Transducer and Activator of Transcription-3 at Reperfusion Without Involving Classic Prosurvival Kinases (Akt and Extracellular Signal–Regulated Kinase). *Circulation*. 2005;112(25):3911–3918.

37. Das S, Cordis GA, Maulik N, Das DK. Pharmacological preconditioning with resveratrol: role of CREBdependent Bcl-2 signaling via adenosine A3 receptor activation. *Am. J. Physiol. Heart Circ. Physiol.* 2005;288(1):H328–335.

38. Onishi A, Miyamae M, Kaneda K, Kotani J, Figueredo VM. Direct evidence for inhibition of mitochondrial permeability transition pore opening by sevoflurane preconditioning in cardiomyocytes: Comparison with cyclosporine A. *European Journal of Pharmacology*. 2012;675(1–3):40–46.

39. Noh H, Shin I, Ha J, et al. Propofol protects the autophagic cell death induced by the ischemia/reperfusion injury in rats. *Molecules and Cells*. 2010;30(5):455–460.

40. Cason B, Gamperl A, Slocum R, Hickey R. Anesthetic-induced Preconditioning: Previous Administration of Isoflurane Decreases Myocardial Infarct Size in Rabbits. *Anesthesiology*. 1997;87(5):1182-1190.

41. Zhu L, Lemoine S, Babatasi G, et al. Sevoflurane- and Desflurane-induced human myocardial postconditioning through Phosphatidylinositol-3-kinase/Akt signalling. *Acta Anaesthesiologica Scandinavica*. 2009;53(7):949–956.

42. Tanaka K, Kehl F, Gu W, et al. Isoflurane-induced preconditioning is attenuated by diabetes. *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol*. 2002;282(6):H2018–H2023.

43. Drenger B, Ostrovsky IA, Barak M, et al. Diabetes Blockade of Sevoflurane Postconditioning Is Not Restored by Insulin in the Rat Heart. *Anesthesiology*. 2011;114(6):1364–1372.

44. Kehl F, Krolikowski JG, Mraovic B, et al. Hyperglycemia prevents isoflurane-induced preconditioning against myocardial infarction. *Anesthesiology*. 2002;96(1):183–188.

45. Kehl F, Krolikowski JG, Weihrauch D, et al. N-acetylcysteine restores isoflurane-induced preconditioning against myocardial infarction during hyperglycemia. *Anesthesiology*. 2003;98(6):1384–1390.

46. Gross ER, Hsu AK, Gross GJ. Diabetes Abolishes Morphine-Induced Cardioprotection via Multiple Pathways Upstream of Glycogen Synthase Kinase-3β. *Diabetes*. 2007;56(1):127–136.

47. Javadov SA, Lim KHH, Kerr PM, et al. Protection of hearts from reperfusion injury by propofol is associated with inhibition of the mitochondrial permeability transition. *Cardiovasc Res.* 2000;45(2):360–369.

48. Kokita N, Hara A. Propofol attenuates hydrogen peroxide-induced mechanical and metabolic derangements in the isolated rat heart. *Anesthesiology*. 1996;84(1):117–127.

49. Ansley D, Sun J, Visser W, et al. High dose propofol enhances red cell antioxidant capacity during CPB in humans. *Canadian Journal of Anesthesia / Journal canadien d'anesthésie*. 1999;46(7):641–648.

50. Musacchio E, Rizzoli V, Bianchi M, Bindoli A, Galzigna L. Antioxidant Action of Propofol on Liver Microsomes, Mitochondria and Brain Synaptosomes in the Rat\*. *Pharmacology & Toxicology*. 1991;69(1):75–77.

51. Aarts L, Van der Hee R, Dekker I, et al. The widely used anesthetic agent propofol can replace  $\alpha$ -tocopherol as an antioxidant. *FEBS Letters*. 1995;357(1):83–85.

52. Murphy PG, Myers DS, Davies MJ, Webster NR, Jones JG. The Antioxidant Potential of Propofol (2,6-Diisopropylphenol). *Br. J. Anaesth.* 1992;68(6):613–618.

53. Xia Z, Godin DV, Ansley DM. Propofol enhances ischemic tolerance of middle-aged rat hearts: effects on 15-F2t-isoprostane formation and tissue antioxidant capacity. *Cardiovasc Res.* 2003;59(1):113–121.

54. Xia Z, Godin DV, Ansley DM. Application of high-dose propofol during ischemia improves postischemic function of rat hearts: effects on tissue antioxidant capacity. *Canadian Journal of Physiology and Pharmacology*. 2004;82(10):919–926.

55. Luo T, Xia Z, Ansley DM, et al. Propofol Dose-Dependently Reduces Tumor Necrosis Factor-α-Induced Human Umbilical Vein Endothelial Cell Apoptosis: Effects on Bcl-2 and Bax Expression and Nitric Oxide Generation. *Anesth Analg*. 2005;100(6):1653–1659.

56. Wang B, Shravah J, Luo H, et al. Propofol protects against hydrogen peroxide-induced injury in cardiac H9c2 cells via Akt activation and Bcl-2 up-regulation. *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications*. 2009;389(1):105–111.

57. Wang B, Luo T, Chen D, Ansley DM. Propofol Reduces Apoptosis and Up-Regulates Endothelial Nitric Oxide Synthase Protein Expression in Hydrogen Peroxide-Stimulated Human Umbilical Vein Endothelial Cells. *Anesth Analg.* 2007;105(4):1027–1033.

58. Xu J-J, Wang Y-L. Propofol attenuation of hydrogen peroxide-mediated oxidative stress and apoptosis in cultured cardiomyocytes involves haeme oxygenase-1. *European Journal of Anaesthesiology*. 2008;25(5):395–402.

59. Pachori AS, Smith A, McDonald P, et al. Heme-oxygenase-1-induced protection against hypoxia/reoxygenation is dependent on biliverdin reductase and its interaction with PI3K/Akt pathway. *Journal of Molecular and Cellular Cardiology*. 2007;43(5):580–592.

60. Ansley DM, Raedschelders K, Chen DDY, Choi PT. Rationale, design and baseline characteristics of the PRO-TECT II study: PROpofol CardioproTECTion for Type II diabetics: A randomized, controlled trial of high-dose propofol versus isoflurane preconditioning in patients undergoing on-pump coronary artery bypass graft surgery. *Contemporary Clinical Trials*. 2009;30(4):380–385.

61. Hausenloy DJ, Yellon DM. New directions for protecting the heart against ischaemia–reperfusion injury: targeting the Reperfusion Injury Salvage Kinase (RISK)-pathway. *Cardiovasc Res.* 2004;61(3):448–460.

62. Lecour S. Activation of the protective Survivor Activating Factor Enhancement (SAFE) pathway against reperfusion injury: Does it go beyond the RISK pathway? *Journal of Molecular and Cellular Cardiology*. 2009;47(1):32–40.

63. Hausenloy DJ, Tsang A, Mocanu MM, Yellon DM. Ischemic preconditioning protects by activating prosurvival kinases at reperfusion. *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol*. 2005;288(2):H971–H976.

64. Hattori R, Maulik N, Otani H, et al. Role of STAT3 in Ischemic Preconditioning. *Journal of Molecular and Cellular Cardiology*. 2001;33(11):1929–1936.

65. Tsang A, Hausenloy DJ, Mocanu MM, Yellon DM. Postconditioning: A Form of "Modified Reperfusion" Protects the Myocardium by Activating the Phosphatidylinositol 3-Kinase-Akt Pathway. *Circulation Research*. 2004;95(3):230–232.

66. Lacerda L, Somers S, Opie LH, Lecour S. Ischaemic Postconditioning Protects Against Reperfusion Injury Via the SAFE Pathway. *Cardiovasc Res.* 2009;84(2):201–208.

67. Solenkova NV, Solodushko V, Cohen MV, Downey JM. Endogenous adenosine protects preconditioned heart during early minutes of reperfusion by activating Akt. *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol*. 2006;290(1):H441–H449.

68. Smith RM, Suleman N, Lacerda L, et al. Genetic Depletion of Cardiac Myocyte STAT-3 Abolishes Classical Preconditioning. *Cardiovasc Res.* 2004;63(4):611–616.

69. Raphael J, Rivo J, Gozal Y. Isoflurane-induced myocardial preconditioning is dependent on phosphatidylinositol-3-kinase/Akt signalling. *Br. J. Anaesth.* 2005;95(6):756–763.

70. Yan L, Jiang X, Tai W, Shi E. Emulsified isoflurane induces postconditioning against myocardial infarction via JAK-STAT pathway. *J Surg Res*. 2012;178(2):578–85.

71. Matsui T, Li L, Wu JC, et al. Phenotypic Spectrum Caused by Transgenic Overexpression of Activated Akt in the Heart. *J. Biol. Chem.* 2002;277(25):22896–22901.

72. Boengler K, Buechert A, Heinen Y, et al. Cardioprotection by Ischemic Postconditioning Is Lost in Aged and STAT3-Deficient Mice. *Circulation Research*. 2008;102(1):131–135.

73. Wegrzyn J, Potla R, Chwae Y-J, et al. Function of Mitochondrial Stat3 in Cellular Respiration. *Science*. 2009;323(5915):793–797.

74. Boengler K, Hilfiker-Kleiner D, Heusch G, Schulz R. Inhibition of permeability transition pore opening by mitochondrial STAT3 and its role in myocardial ischemia/reperfusion. *Basic Res Cardiol*. 2010;105(6):771–785.

75. Huisamen B. Protein kinase B in the diabetic heart. *Molecular and Cellular Biochemistry*. 2003;249(1):31–38.

76. Steiler TL, Galuska D, Leng Y, et al. Effect of Hyperglycemia on Signal Transduction in Skeletal Muscle from Diabetic Goto-Kakizaki Rats. *Endocrinology*. 2003;144(12):5259–5267.

77. Wang B, Raedschelders K, Shravah J, et al. Differences in myocardial PTEN expression and Akt signaling in type 2 diabetic and non-diabetic patients undergoing coronary bypass surgery. *Clin Endocrinol (Oxf)*. 2011;74(6):705–713.

78. Shinohara T, Takahashi N, Ooie T, et al. Phosphatidylinositol 3-Kinase–Dependent Activation of Akt, an Essential Signal for Hyperthermia-Induced Heat-Shock Protein 72, Is Attenuated in Streptozotocin-Induced Diabetic Heart. *Diabetes*. 2006;55(5):1307–1315.

79. Nagoshi T, Matsui T, Aoyama T, et al. PI3K rescues the detrimental effects of chronic Akt activation in the heart during ischemia/reperfusion injury. *Journal of Clinical Investigation*. 2005;115(8):2128–2138.

80. Hausenloy DJ, Maddock HL, Baxter GF, Yellon DM. Inhibiting mitochondrial permeability transition pore opening: a new paradigm for myocardial preconditioning? *Cardiovasc Res.* 2002;55(3):534–543.

81. Xie J-R, Yu L-N. Cardioprotective effects of cyclosporine A in an in vivo model of myocardial ischemia and reperfusion. *Acta Anaesthesiologica Scandinavica*. 2007;51(7):909–913.

82. Yang J, Liu X, Bhalla K, et al. Prevention of Apoptosis by Bcl-2: Release of Cytochrome c from Mitochondria Blocked. *Science*. 1997;275(5303):1129–1132.

83. Allsopp TE, Wyatt S, Paterson HF, Davies AM. The proto-oncogene bcl-2 can selectively rescue neurotrophic factor-dependent neurons from apoptosis. *Cell*. 1993;73(2):295–307.

84. Isenberg JS, Klaunig JE. Role of the Mitochondrial Membrane Permeability Transition (MPT) in Rotenone-Induced Apoptosis in Liver Cells. *Toxicol. Sci.* 2000;53(2):340–351.

85. Quarrie R, Lee DS, Steinbaugh G, et al. Ischemic preconditioning preserves mitochondrial membrane potential and limits reactive oxygen species production. *Journal of Surgical Research*. 2012;(0). Available at: http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0022480412005288. Accessed July 16, 2012.

86. Matsumoto S, Cho S, Tosaka S, et al. Pharmacological Preconditioning in Type 2 Diabetic Rat Hearts: The Roles of Mitochondrial ATP-Sensitive Potassium Channels and the Phosphatidylinositol 3-Kinase-Akt Pathway. *Cardiovascular Drugs and Therapy*. 2009;23(4):263–270.

87. Raphael J, Abedat S, Rivo J, et al. Volatile anesthetic preconditioning attenuates myocardial apoptosis in rabbits after regional ischemia and reperfusion via Akt signaling and modulation of Bcl-2 family proteins. *J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther.* 2006;318(1):186–194.

88. Meller R, Minami M, Cameron JA, et al. CREB-mediated Bcl-2 protein expression after ischemic preconditioning. *Journal of Cerebral Blood Flow & Metabolism*. 2005;25(2):234–246.

89. Galante JM, Mortenson MM, Schlieman MG, Virudachalam S, Bold RJ. Targeting NF-kB/BCL-2 pathway increases apoptotic susceptibility to chemotherapy in pancreatic cancer. *Journal of Surgical Research*. 2004;121(2):306–307.

90. Wickley PJ, Ding X, Murray PA, Damron DS. Propofol-induced activation of protein kinase C isoforms in adult rat ventricular myocytes. *Anesthesiology*. 2006;104(5):970–977.

91. Gross ER, Hsu AK, Gross GJ. The JAK/STAT pathway is essential for opioid-induced cardioprotection: JAK2 as a mediator of STAT3, Akt, and GSK-3β. *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol*. 2006;291(2):H827–H834.

92. Schust J, Sperl B, Hollis A, Mayer TU, Berg T. Stattic: A Small-Molecule Inhibitor of STAT3 Activation and Dimerization. *Chemistry & Biology*. 2006;13(11):1235–1242.

93. Lee H, Deng J, Xin H, et al. A Requirement of STAT3 DNA Binding Precludes Th-1 Immunostimulatory Gene Expression by NF- B in Tumors. *Cancer Research*. 2011;71(11):3772–3780.

94. Yoon S, Woo SU, Kang JH, et al. NF-\$appa\$B and STAT3 cooperatively induce IL6 in starved cancer cells. *Oncogene*. 2011.

95. Bhattacharya S, Ray RM, Johnson LR. STAT3-mediated transcription of Bcl-2, Mcl-1 and c-IAP2 prevents apoptosis in polyamine-depleted cells. *Biochemical Journal*. 2005;392(2):335.

96. Lin K-L, Su J-C, Chien C-M, et al. Down-regulation of the JAK2/PI3K-mediated signaling activation is involved in Taiwan cobra cardiotoxin III-induced apoptosis of human breast MDA-MB-231 cancer cells. *Toxicon*. 2010;55(7):1263–1273.

97. Zhou L, Hashimoto K, Satoh K, et al. Effect of Sasa senanensis Rehder Extract on NO and PGE2 Production by Activated Mouse Macrophage-like RAW264.7 Cells. *In Vivo*. 2009;23(5):773–777.

98. Levitzki A, Gilon C. Tyrphostins as molecular tools and potential antiproliferative drugs. *Trends in Pharmacological Sciences*. 1991;12(0):171–174.

99. Wymann MP, Bulgarelli-Leva G, Zvelebil MJ, et al. Wortmannin inactivates phosphoinositide 3-kinase by covalent modification of Lys-802, a residue involved in the phosphate transfer reaction. *Mol. Cell. Biol.* 1996;16(4):1722–1733.

100. Kim D, Sun M, He L, et al. A Small Molecule Inhibits Akt through Direct Binding to Akt and Preventing Akt Membrane Translocation. *J. Biol. Chem.* 2010;285(11):8383–8394.

101. Tato I, Bartrons R, Ventura F, Rosa JL. Amino Acids Activate Mammalian Target of Rapamycin Complex 2 (mTORC2) via PI3K/Akt Signaling. *J. Biol. Chem.* 2011;286(8):6128–6142.

102. Liu J, Chen B, Lu Y, Guan Y, Chen F. JNK-Dependent Stat3 Phosphorylation Contributes to Akt Activation in Response to Arsenic Exposure. *Toxicol. Sci.* 2012;129(2):363–371.

103. Tu H-J, Lin T-H, Chiu Y-C, et al. Enhancement of placenta growth factor expression by oncostatin M in human rheumatoid arthritis synovial fibroblasts. *Journal of Cellular Physiology*. 2012:n/a–n/a.

104. Chung J, Uchida E, Grammer TC, Blenis J. STAT3 serine phosphorylation by ERK-dependent and - independent pathways negatively modulates its tyrosine phosphorylation. *Mol. Cell. Biol.* 1997;17(11):6508–6516.

105. Shi X, Zhang H, Paddon H, et al. Phosphorylation of STAT3 Serine-727 by Cyclin-Dependent Kinase 1 Is Critical for Nocodazole-Induced Mitotic Arrest<sup>+</sup>. *Biochemistry*. 2006;45(18):5857–5867.

106. Yokogami K, Wakisaka S, Avruch J, Reeves SA. Serine phosphorylation and maximal activation of STAT3 during CNTF signaling is mediated by the rapamycin target mTOR. *Current Biology*. 2000;10(1):47–50.

107. Seto M, Jaeger U, Hockett RD, et al. Alternative promoters and exons, somatic mutation and deregulation of the Bcl-2-Ig fusion gene in lymphoma. *EMBO J*. 1988;7(1):123–131.

108. Blagosklonny MV, Alvarez M, Fojo A, Neckers LM. bcl-2 Protein downregulation is not required for differentiation of multidrug resistant HL60 leukemia cells. *Leukemia Research*. 1996;20(2):101–107.

109. Pugazhenthi S, Nesterova A, Sable C, et al. Akt/Protein Kinase B Up-regulates Bcl-2 Expression through cAMP-response Element-binding Protein. *J. Biol. Chem.* 2000;275(15):10761–10766.

110. Kortylewski M, Feld F, Krüger K-D, et al. Akt Modulates STAT3-mediated Gene Expression through a FKHR (FOXO1a)-dependent Mechanism. *J. Biol. Chem.* 2003;278(7):5242–5249.

111. Hall G, Singh IS, Hester L, Hasday JD, Rogers TB. Inhibitor- $\kappa$ B kinase-β regulates LPS-induced TNF-α production in cardiac myocytes through modulation of NF- $\kappa$ B p65 subunit phosphorylation. *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol*. 2005;289(5):H2103–H2111.

112. Cimica V, Chen H-C, Iyer JK, Reich NC. Dynamics of the STAT3 Transcription Factor: Nuclear Import Dependent on Ran and Importin-β1. *PLoS ONE*. 2011;6(5):e20188.

113. Ma J, Cao X. Regulation of Stat3 nuclear import by importin  $\alpha$ 5 and importin  $\alpha$ 7 via two different functional sequence elements. *Cellular Signalling*. 2006;18(8):1117–1126.

114. Anon. Bcl-XL induction during terminal differentiation of Friend erythroleukaemia cells correlates with delay of apoptosis and loss of proliferative capacity but not with haemoglobinization. *Cell Death Differ*. 1999;6(2):166–74.

115. Yu Y, Yoon S-O, Poulogiannis G, et al. Phosphoproteomic Analysis Identifies Grb10 as an mTORC1 Substrate That Negatively Regulates Insulin Signaling. *Science*. 2011;332(6035):1322–1326.

116. Lannutti BJ, Meadows SA, Herman SEM, et al. CAL-101, a p110 $\delta$  selective phosphatidylinositol-3-kinase inhibitor for the treatment of B-cell malignancies, inhibits PI3K signaling and cellular viability. *Blood*. 2011;117(2):591–594.

117. Jin YC, Kim W, Ha YM, et al. Propofol limits rat myocardial ischemia and reperfusion injury with an associated reduction in apoptotic cell death in vivo. *Vascular Pharmacology*. 2009;50(1–2):71–77.

118. Kim S, Domon-Dell C, Kang J, et al. Down-regulation of the Tumor Suppressor PTEN by the Tumor Necrosis Factor- $\alpha$ /Nuclear Factor- $\kappa$ B (NF- $\kappa$ B)-inducing Kinase/NF- $\kappa$ B Pathway Is Linked to a Default I $\kappa$ B- $\alpha$  Autoregulatory Loop. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*. 2004;279(6):4285–4291.